

REGULATION OF TOPICAL TOFACITINIB ON BMP4/NOGGIN FOR PROMOTING HAIR GROWTH IN MICE

BY

MR. THANET PONGCHAROENSUK

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE (DERMATOLOGY) CHULABHORN INTERNATIONAL COLLEGE OF MEDICINE THAMMASAT UNIVERSITY ACADEMIC YEAR 2017 COPYRIGHT OF THAMMASAT UNIVERSITY

REGULATION OF TOPICAL TOFACITINIB ON BMP4/NOGGIN FOR PROMOTING HAIR GROWTH IN MICE

BY

MR. THANET PONGCHAROENSUK

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE (DERMATOLOGY) CHULABHORN INTERNATIONAL COLLEGE OF MEDICINE THAMMASAT UNIVERSITY ACADEMIC YEAR 2017 COPYRIGHT OF THAMMASAT UNIVERSITY

THAMMASAT UNIVERSITY CHULABHORN INTERNATIONAL COLLEGE OF MEDICINE

THESIS

BY

MR. THANET PONGCHAROENSUK

ENTITLED

REGULATION OF TOPICAL TOFACITINIB ON BMP4/NOGGIN FOR PROMOTING HAIR GROWTH IN MICE

was approved as partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science (Dermatology)

on May 9, 2018

Chairman

non Thu any ter

(Assistant Professor Rattapon Thuangtong, M.D.) Jitlada Meephansan

(Assistant Professor Jitlada Meephansan, M.D., Ph.D.)

anno

0

Co-advisor

Member and Advisor

Member

Director, Graduate Studies

Dean

(Saranyoo Ponnikorn, Ph.D.)

6

(Suparuj Lueangarun, M.D., MSc.)

(Professor Kesara Na-Bangchang, Ph.D.)

(Associate Professor Kammal Kumar Pawa, M.D.)

REGULATION OF TOPICAL TOFACITINIB		
FOR PROMOTING HAIR GROWTH IN		
MICE		
Mr. Thanet Pongcharoensuk		
Master of Science		
Dermatology		
Chulabhorn International College of Medicine		
Thammasat University		
Asst. Prof. Jitlada Meephansan, M.D., Ph.D.		
Saranyoo Ponnikorn, Ph.D.		
2017		

ABSTRACT

Background. Recently hair loss disorders are highly concerning problem in generalized population. Many are cause by failure to entry the growth phase of hair follicle (anagen) and arrested in telogen phase including non-scaring alopecia. Androgenic alopecia (AGA) is the one form of non-scarring alopecia which characterized by pattern hair loss due to miniaturization of hair follicles result from hereditary and androgen dependent process. The clinical success rate of treatment in AGA with hair growth promoting agent and modulator of androgen metabolism is limited. Tofacitinib is a new oral disease modifying antirheumatic drug (DMARD) which mainly inhibit enzyme Janus kinase (JAK) JAK1 and JAK3 and, to a lesser extent, JAK2. It means that tofacitinib interfere JAK-STAT (Janus kinase-Signal transducer and activator of transcription) signaling pathway result in suppression of immune process. In human tofacitinib is approved for treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Recently many clinical trials are focus on improvement of several hair loss disorders by tofacitinib. The previous studies have shown that tofacitinib can promote hair growth in both mice and human by promoting entry of anagen, hair follicle stem cells and anti-inflammatory process. However, many studies reported the efficacy of tofacitinib for promoting hair growth in both human and mice models by unknown exact mechanism.

Objective. The purpose of this study is to find the efficacy of topical tofacitinib for promoting hair growth in mice model and another possible mechanism which explains how topical tofacitinib promote hair growth.

Method. Topical tofacitinib was applied on shaved C57BL/6 male mice with telogen hair once daily for 21 consecutive days compare to Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) as negative control. After day 7, 14, 21, we evaluated efficacy of topical tofacitinib by measure rate of hair regrowth, area of anagen hair and histopathology were collected on day 21 respectively. Tissues of mice were taken for evaluate expression of noggin and bone morphogenetic protein 4 (BMP4) mRNA by Real-time Polymerase Chain Reaction (RT-PCR).

Results. Topical tofacitinib-treated mice showed increase in anagen area and length of hair regrowth. Histopathology also show increase number of hair follicle, higher ratio of anagen hair and angiogenesis compare to vehicle-treated mice. In topical tofacitinib-treated mice, RT-PCR show significant increase expression of Noggin (P < 0.05) and BMP4 (P < 0.05) mRNA greater than vehicle controlled group. The previous studies have demonstrated that tofacitinib can promote hair growth in both mice and human models by promoting entry of anagen, increased hair follicle stem cells and anti-inflammatory process. This study helps us understanding further more on the efficacy and new possible mechanism of topical tofacitinib by stimulate expression of Noggin and BMP4, the important molecules that involve in onset of growth phase.

Keywords: Tofacitinib, JAK3 inhibitor, Hair growth, BMP4, Noggin,

Non-scarring alopecia

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor Asst. Prof. Jitlada Meephansan, M.D., Ph.D. for continuous support of my M.Sc. study and research, encouragement, motivation, enthusiasm, and immense knowledge. Her spirit as a teacher will be role model that I will follow when I become a teacher in future. I would like to thank my research co-advisor, Saranyoo Ponnikorn, Ph.D., for his guidance helped me in laboratory experiment in RT-PCR analysis. Also, I would like to thank Raksawan Deenonpoe, D.V.M., Ph.D., for her guidance in histopathological result.

Beside my advisor, I would like to thank to my thesis committee Asst. Prof. Rattapon Thuangtong, M.D. and Suparuj Lueangarun, M.D., M.Sc. for encouragement and insightful comments.

Finally, I would like to express my gratefulness to my family, my parents and Pornprom Thungkatikajonkit, M.D. for supporting me spiritually throughout of my life.

Mr. Thanet Pongcharoensuk

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABSTRACT	(1)
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	(3)
LIST OF TABLES	(8)
LIST OF FIGURES	(9)
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	(11)
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background and Rationale	1
1.2 Objective	2
1.3 Hypothesis	2
1.4 Keyword	3
1.5 Operation definition	3
1.6 Ethical consideration	3
1.7 Limitation	3
1.8 Obstacles	4
CHAPTER 2 REVIEW OF LITERATURE	7
CHAPTER 3 HAIR	13
3.1 Hair follicle morphogenesis	13
3.2 Hair cycle	14
3.2.1 Anagen	15
3.2.2 Catagen	15

3.2.3 Telogen	16
3.2.4 Telogen – Anagen transition	16
3.2.5 The stem cell of follicle	16
3.3 Alopecias	16
3.3.1 Telogen effluvium	17
3.3.2 Alopecia areata	17
3.3.3 Androgenetic alopecia	18
CHAPTER 4 BMP4 AND NOGGIN	24
4.1 Structure of BMP and their receptor	24
4.2 Intracellular BMP signaling cascade	26
4.2.1 BMP-Smad pathway	26
4.2.2 BMP-MAPK pathway	26
4.3 Noggin	28
4.4 BMP and Noggin in postnatal hair follicle growth	28
CHAPTER 5 JAK-STAT	31
5.1 The JAKs	31
5.1.1 Tyk2	32
5.1.2 JAK1	32
5.1.3 JAK2	33
5.1.4 JAK3	34
5.2 The STATs	35
5.2.1 STAT1	35
5.2.2 STAT2	35
5.2.3 STAT3	36
5.2.4 STAT4	36
5.2.5 STAT5	36
5.2.6 STAT6	36

	(-
CHAPTER 6 JAK INHIBITOR IN DERMATOLOGY	38
6.1 JAK inhibitor and Atopic Dermatitis	38
6.2 JAK inhibitor and Non-scaring alopecia	39
6.3 JAK inhibitor and Psoriasis	40
6.4 JAK inhibitor and Vitiligo	40
6.5 Safety data and adverse effect of JAK-STAT inhibitor	41
CHAPTER 7 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	43
7.1 Material	43
7.1.1 Animals	43
7.1.2 Drug	43
7.2 Research design	44
7.3 Outcome measurement	44
7.3.1 Hair growth evaluation	44
7.3.2 Histolopathological evaluation	45
7.3.3 Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction	46
7.4 Data analysis	47
CHAPTER 8 RESULTS	48
8.1 Hair growth	48
8.1.1 Tofacitinib treatment induce higher percentage	48
area of hair regrowth	
8.1.2 Tofacitinib accelerate hair growth rate greater than	51
DMSO group	
8.2 Histopathology	54
8.2.1 DMSO-treated group	55
8.2.2 Tofacitinib-treated group	56
8.2.3 Tofacitinib treatment induce higher number of hair	57

(6)

8.2.4 Tofacitinib treatment induce anagen hair	58
8.2.5 Tofacitinib treatment induce increase length of	60
hair infundibulum but not interfollicular	
epidermis thickness	
8.2.6 Tofacitinib treatment induce lesser	63
inflammatory and higher proliferation	
of vascular structure	
8.3 BMP4 and Noggin analysis	64
8.3.1 BMP4	64
8.3.2 Noggin	65
CHAPTER 9 DISCUSSION	67
CHAPTER 10 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION	71
10.1 Conclusion	71
10.2 Recommendation	73
REFERENCES	74
APPENDICES	86
APPENDIX A	87
APPENDIX B	88
APPENDIX C	89
BIOGRAPHY	91

(7)

LIST OF TABLES

Tables	Page
1.1 Time frame	6
8.1 Mean percentage area of hair regrowth compare between tofacitinib	49
and DMSO-treated group. Data analyzed by independent sample t-test.	
8.2 Mean length of hair (mm) compare between tofacitinib and DMSO-	52
treated group. Data analyzed by independent sample t-test	
8.3 Independent t-test analysis demonstrated mean number of hair follicle	57
per 6mm on day 21 of experiment compare between tofacitinib and	
DMSO-treated mice	
8.4 Comparison of histology between DMSO- (n=7) and tofacitinib-	64
treated (n=7) groups	
8.5 Represent the mean of BMP4 mRNA expression evaluated from	65
RT-PCR	
8.6 Represent the mean of Noggin mRNA expression evaluated from	66
RT- PCR	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figures		Page
1.1	Conceptual of framework	5
3.1	The event of hair follicle morphogenesis	14
3.2	Hair cycle	21
3.3	Molecular factor of hair follicle growth	22
3.4	Term frequently used in hair research	23
3.5	Mice hair cycle	23
4.1	Model of BMP synthesis	25
4.2	Molecular structures of BMP family members	25
4.3	Intracellular BMP signaling cascade	27
4.4	Example of Intracellular BMP4 signaling cascade via smad	27
4.5	BMP4 and BMP4 inhibitor (noggin) in skin and hair follicle	29
4.6	Crosstalk between BMP4 and Wnt signaling pathway	30
5.1	JAK structure	31
5.2	Tyk2 and JAK1 signaling pathway	33
5.3	JAK2 and Epo (erythropoietin) signaling pathway	34
5.4	Example of IL-15 signaling via JAK3	34
5.5	STAT structure	35
5.6	Representative example of gene expression induced by STAT	37
	signaling in different tissue	
6.1	First generation of JAK inhibitor	41
6.2	Summary of JAK-inhibitor in treatment of dermatologic	42
	conditions	
7.1	Outline of experiment	44
7.2	Example in evaluation of area percentage in hair regrowth using	45
	Adobe Photoshop CS6 software (Adobe® System Incorporated,	
	U.S.A.)	
8.1	Represent percentage in area of hair regrowth comparison	49
	between tofacitinib- and DMSO-treated groups	

8.2	Pictures of hair regrowth compare between tofacitinib- and	50
	DMSO-treated mice	
8.3	Represent percentage in area of hair regrowth comparison	52
	between tofacitinib- and DMSO-treated groups	
8.4	Dino-lite digital microscopic pictures of hair regrowth compare	53
	between tofacitinib- and DMSO-treated mice at x65	
	magnification	
8.5	Histology of DMSO-treated mice on day 21, observed from	55
	microscope under x10 magnification	
8.6	Histology of tofacitinib-treated mice on day 21, observed from	56
	microscope under x10 magnification	
8.7	Represent of mean number of hair follicle per 6mm at the end of	58
	experiment (day 21) between tofacitinib-treated group and	
	DMSO-treated group	
8.8	Represent in percentage in each stage of hair, comparison	59
	between tofacitinib and vehicle control. Tofacitinib treatment	
	induce higher ratio of anagen hair	
8.9	Tofacitinib treatment induce higher ratio of anagen hair	60
8.10	Thickness of IFE and Infundibulum length on H&E staining	61
	under x10 microscope	
8.11	Relative different in length of indundibulum and (b) relative	62
	different of interfollicular epidermis thickness between	
	tofacitinib- (n=7) and DMSO (n=7) treated group	
8.12	Comparison of inflammatory cell infiltration and vascular	63
	proliferation between tofacitinib- and DMSO-treated mice	
8.13	Result form qRT-PCR data show relative BMP4 mRNA	65
	expression	
8.14	Result form qRT-PCR data show relative Noggin mRNA	66
	expression	
10.1	Possible mechanism of topical tofacitinib on Noggin, BMP4	72
	and other related molecules for promoting anagen entry	

(10)

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Symbols/Abbreviations	Terms
AA	Alopecia areata
ACR20	American college of rheumatology 20
	score
AGA	Androgenic alopecia
AT	Alopecia totalis
AU	Alopecia universalis
BAX	Bcl20associated X protein
BCLTL11	Bcl2-like11
BMPR	Bone morphogenetic protein receptor
BMP4	Bone morphogenetic protein four
BMP7	Bone morphogenetic protein seven
B2M	Beta-2-microglobulin
bFGF	Basic fibroblast growth factor
CASP12	Caspase12
CCCA	Central centrifugal cicatricial alopecia
CD	Cluster of differentiation
Da	Dalton
DLE	Discoid lupus erythromatosus
DMARD	Disease modifying anti-rheumatic drug
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DPC	Dermal papilla cell
DHT	Dihydrotestosterone
Edu	5-Ethynyl-20 - deoxyuridine
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
EPO	Erythropoietin
EPO-R	Erythropoietin receptor
FDA	Food and drug administration
FFA	Frontal fibrosing alopecia

FGF	Fibroblast growth factor
GH	Growth hormone
GH-R	Growth hormone receptor
HAQ-DI	Health assessment questionnaire-
	disability index score
HDAC	Histone deacetylase
HGF	Hepatocyte growth factor
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor one
IFN	Interferon
IFN-R	Interferon receptor
IGF	Insulin-liked growth factor
IGF-R	Insulin-liked growth factor receptor
IL	Interleukin
ISGF	Interferon stimulating gene factor
JAK	Janus kinase
JH	Janus kinase homology
KGF	Keratinocyte growth factor
LEF1	Lymphoid enhance factor one
LPP	Lichen plano pilaris
MPRK	Mitogen activated protein kinase
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
NLK	Nemo-liked kinase
NT	Neurotrophin
ORS	Outer root sheath
PASI	Psoriasis area severity index
PGE2	Prostaglandin-E two
RT-PCR	Real time polymerase chain reaction
SALT	Severity of alopecia tool
SH	Src homology
SHH	Sonic hedgehog
Smad	Small mother against decapentaplegic

Signal transducer and activator of
transcription
Transcriptional activation domain
Transforming growth factor beta-
activated kinase
Telogen effluvium
Transforming growth factor beta one
T helper
Tyrosine kinase two
Tumor necrosis factor alpha
Vascular endothelial growth factor
Wingless signal

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background and Rationale

Recently hair loss disorders are highly concerning problem in generalized population. Many are caused by failure to entry the growth phase of hair follicle (anagen) and arrested in telogen phase including non-scaring alopecia.

Androgenic alopecia (AGA) is one of the non-scarring alopecia which characterized by pattern hair loss can be found in both male and female with high prevalence rate, at least 50% of men by age greater than 50 years old, causing effect on quality of life, stressfulness, low self-esteem. It is believed that hereditary and androgen-stimulated hair follicle result in replacement of terminal hair by miniaturization hair in affected area. Consequence in process of increasing in miniaturization hair is caused by progressive shortening of the duration of anagen and premature entry into catagen. In association with other factor such as stress, microinflammation, and microbial colonization of the follicular infundibulum.

Nowadays, Food and drug administration (FDA) has approved standard treatment for AGA which are oral finasteride and topical minoxidil, but the clinical success rate of treatment is still limited beside from their side effect. Oral finasteride, which prevent conversion of testosterone to dihydrotestosterone (DHT) by competitive inhibitor of type 2 5 α -reductase, has side effect in decrease of libido and precaution use in pregnant women. Topical minoxidil, an adenosine-triphosphate-sensitive potassium channel opener which effect as vasodilating agent and has been reported to stimulated vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in dermal papillar cell, has side effect on skin irritation, cause progressive hair loss in during early use, and may cause hair growth in unwanted area and patients have to use for life long.

Tofacitinib is a new oral disease modifying antirheumatic drug (DMARD) which mainly inhibit enzyme Janus kinase (JAK) JAK1 and JAK3 and, to a lesser extent, JAK2. It means that tofacitinib interfere JAK-STAT signaling pathway result in suppression of immune process. In human tofacitinib is approved

for treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Recently many clinical trials are focus on improvement of several hair loss disorders by tofacitinib. Recent study has shown that despite of promoting hair growth by anti-inflammatory process, tofacitinib also provide growth phase of hair follicle by enhanced many molecules in onset of anagen but the whole mechanism of this drug for promoting hair growth is still unknown.

BMP4 and Noggin are both important molecule in hair cycle, by inhibition of BMP4 and stimulation of noggin result in onset of growth phase of hair follicle (anagen). Interestingly BMP4 and noggin also crosstalk to many molecules which can enhanced by tofacitinib.

In considering, we examine the role of topical tofacitinib on BMP4 and noggin for promoting hair growth in mice tissue. The result will help us understand new mechanism of this drug on promoting hair growth and benefit in new therapeutic method for treatment of non-scaring alopecia in future.

1.2 Objective

1.2.1 Primary objective

To compared the promoting effect of 2% topical tofacitinib to DMSO (negative control) on hair growth in mice tissue.

1.2.2 Secondary objective

To discovered effect of 2% topical tofacitinib on BMP4 and noggin for promoting hair growth in mice tissue.

1.3 Hypothesis

2% topical tofacitinib may promote hair growth greater than DMSO (negative control) and down-regulate expression of BMP4 and up-regulate expression of noggin in mice tissue result in stimulation of hair growth.

1.4 Keywords

BMP4 DMSO JAK3 inhibitor Non-scarring alopecia Noggin Hair growth Tofacitinib

1.5 Operation definition

Fourteen Male C57BL/6 mice aged 8 weeks

1.6 Ethical consideration

Animal experiments were approved by the Animal Experiment Ethics Committee and conduct according to Ethical Principle and Guidelines for the Use of Animals for Scientific Purpose.

1.7 Limitation

1.7.1 This study does not perform noggin and BMP4 proteins concentration analysis. In order to confirm the impact of tofacitinib on our interested target molecules, researcher will have planned for quantitative measurement of noggin and BMP4 proteins by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA).

1.7.2 Duration of the study

1.8 Obstacles

In this study, researcher has observed that DMSO as vehicle for tofacitinib result in skin irritation and inflammation which observed from clinical presentation and histology. In order to solve the problem, researcher suggests another suitable vehicle for tofacitinib.





Figure 1.1 Conceptual of framework

Table 1.1 Time frame

	Schedule of Events	2016	2017			2018
		Sep-	Jan-	May	Sep-	Jan-
		Dec	Apr	-	Dec	Apr
				Aug		
1.	Literature review					
2.	Research proposal					
3.	Experiment					
4.	Data analysis					
5.	Conclusion and report					
6.	Publication					



CHAPTER 2 REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Janus kinase-signal transducer and activator of transcription (JAK-STAT) pathway was first discovered twenty years ago to play an essential role inflammatory response [64]. JAK family, which regulate cytokine mediated leucocyte maturation and activation, cytokine production, and immunoglobulin production, consisted of JAK1, JAK2, JAK3, and tyrosine kinase 2 (TYK2) are selectively associated with the cytoplasmic domains of various cytokine receptors such as IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-7, IL-9, IL-12, IL-15, IL-21, interferon erythropoietin, and growth hormone [34, 64, 88].

Tofacitinib (CP690,550) is a new oral disease modifying antirheumatic drug (DMARD). It is a targeted synthetic small molecule (molecular weight 312.4 Da; 504.5 for the citrate salt) [45], which mainly inhibit enzyme JAK1 and JAK3 and to a lesser effect on JAK2 [21]. It means that tofacitinib interfere JAK-STAT signaling pathway result in suppression of immune process and cytokine/chemokine production such as Interleukin-1, Interleukin-6, tumor necrosis factor, other cell surface receptors (CD20, CD80, and CD86) [45, 71]. Oral tofacitinib was approved by U.S. food and drug administration for treatment of rheumatoid arthritis since 6 November 2012 [71]. Oral tofacitinib has shown improvement of clinical outcome such as American college of rheumatology 20 score (ACR20), Health Assessment Questionnaire-Disability Index score (HAQ-DI) in treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in many clinical Oral tofacitinib, 5 and 10 mg twice daily, has shown higher in trials [16, 29, 121]. Psoriasis area severity index 75 (PASI75) in treatment of moderate to severe chronic plaque type psoriasis compare to placebo (39.9%, 59.2% and 6.2%, p < 0.001) [94]. In ulcerative colitis, oral tofacitinib result in improvement primary outcome of a clinical response at 8 weeks occurred in 78% of patients on 15 mg (highest dose used) compared with placebo (p < 0.001) [109]. In phase IIa randomized trial, 2% topical tofacitinib has shown significant reduction (p < 0.001) of eczema area severity index in treatment of atopic dermatitis for 2% topical tofacitinib (-81.7%) compare to vehicle (-29.9%) [10]. The study shown adverse event of 2% topical tofacitinib ointment in treatment of atopic dermatitis, the most common adverse event is upper respiratory tract infection (5.8%), gastroenteritis (1.4%), application site pain (1.4%), application site pruritus (1.4%) with no death, severe or serious adverse event occurred after four weeks of treatment [10]. In this study they are also show pharmacokinetic of 2% topical tofacitinib ointment, the maximum plasma concentration is 2.72 ng/ml compare to 17.3 ng/ml of 5 mg oral tofacitinib. This information suggested that 2% topical tofacitinib ointment is the suitable concentration which provided good efficacy, acceptable safety and local tolerability profile after four weeks of treatment in atopic dermatitis [10]. The drug has been in other clinical trials in many settings such as vitiligo [23], ankylosing spondylitis [120].

Focus on stimulation of hair growth, Milène Kennedy Crispin et al. conducted single arm trial three month of using 5 mg oral tofacitinib citrate for alopecia areata (AA) with >50% scalp hair loss, alopecia totalis (AT), and alopecia universalis (AU). The result show 50% improvement of severity of alopecia tool (SALT) in 32% of patient (p < 0.05) [56]. Oral tofacitinib has been in other clinical trials that shown improvement of alopecia areata by its known anti-inflammatory effect [37, 51, 56]. In 2015, Sivan Harel et al. conducted the experiment in treatment of topical tofacitinib on C57BL/6 mice at age 8.5 weeks for 21 consecutive days resulted in stimulation of hair growth and suggested that local inhibition of the JAK-STAT pathway results in rapid onset of anagen [41]. They were demonstrated that inhibition of JAK-STAT pathway result in premature onset of anagen phase and leading hair growth in mice hair follicle, by inductivity of many molecules in hair cycle including Wnt/β-catenin, Sonic hedgehog (Shh) [41], the central pathway for anagen initiation [46, 102]. In this study they are show that JAK-STAT inhibition result in activation of hair follicle progenitor cells by present of the proliferating cell (Edu+), which clearly visible within the hair germ (P-cadherin+), in tofacitinib-treated skin [41]. In human organ culture model, tofacitinib treatment also resulted in increased elongation of hair shaft (p = 0.023), induced larger spheres of human dermal papilla, significantly greater number of hair follicle (p = 0.00013) compare to controls [41]. In addition, tofacitinib treatment also stimulated pathways involved in cell motility and migration such as Rho and integrin signaling resulted in telogenanagen transition [41]. Furthermore they demonstrated targeting genes enriched in inductive of dermal papilla. Tofacitinib suppressed proapoptotic genes such as Bcl20associated X protein (BAX), Bcl2-like11 (BCL2L11) and Caspase12 (CASP12) and up-regulated members of the transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) pathway [41], the molecules that play a role for onset of anagen [30, 96, 104]. Lymphoid enhance factor one (LFF1) and members of NOTCH pathway, molecules that play a role for dermal-epidermal interaction [6, 62, 133], are also up-regulated in tofacitinib treatment [41].

In conclusion, their study shows that JAK inhibition via tofacitinib treatment increase the growth rate of anagen hair shafts in both mice tissue and human organ culture. Topical application of tofacitinib stimulating the activation and proliferation of hair follicle stem cell and enhances onset of anagen by inductivity of many molecules in hair follicle cycling.

Bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) has been first isolated from bone extract and played ability to heal bone defect in experimental animals [127]. BMP family is consisted of 100-140 amino acid [103] bind to bone morphogenetic protein receptor type I and type II (BMPR-I, BMPR-II) result in phosphorylation of the intracellular BMP-Smad (Bone morphogenetic protein-Small mother against decapentaplegic) and BMP-MAPK (Bone morphogenetic protein-Mitogen activated protein kinase) pathways [12]. BMPs are member of transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) family proteins that function for development controlling, cell proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis in the skin and hair follicle [12]. Recently BMPs family is consisted more than 20 members, which vary in functions [12]. BMP2 and BMP4 have been reported to be involved in JAK-STAT pathway. Stimulating apoptosis in myeloma cells, BMP2 and BMP4 antagonized promoting activity of interleukin-6 via downregulation of STAT3 transcription factor [44].

Focus on postnatal hair follicle growth, BMP4 is produced by dermal papilla fibroblasts and secondary germ keratinocyte during telogen phase [12]. In 2001, Botchkarev *et al.* demonstrated that BMP4 plays important role in hair follicle cycling, the onset of anagen was initiated by inhibition of BMP4 [13]. The previous study has shown that inhibition of JAK-STAT pathway result in downregulation of BMP7, the molecule that function by same receptor as BMP4 in osteoblast precursor cells [25].

Another study has shown that application of topical tofacitinib upregulated expression of many molecule in hair cycle such as Wnt/ β -catenin pathway [41]. BMP4 is also crosstalk with other important molecules in hair follicle such as Wnt/ β -catenin pathway [66]. In initiation of anagen, β -catenin activity is activated by Wnt signal and suppressed by BMP4 [66].

Thus, VEGF is one of the important molecule promoting hair growth [61, 132], expression of BMP4 reduce the level of VEGF in mouse retina [130]. From this rationale we have hypothesis that topical tofacitinib may result in reduce expression of BMP4 result in upregulation of Wnt/ β -catenin pathway and VEGF leading hair growth.

Noggin is 222 amino acid protein that bind to BMP4 receptor act as BMP4 antagonist [134] and function for initiated negative feedback of BMP4 [33]. Activation of hair growth phase in postnatal hair telogen hair follicle is associated with upregulation of noggin in follicular epithelium [12]. Noggin is also crosstalk with shh, epithelial shh acts to regulate dermal papilla maturation and maintain dermal papilla functions via noggin to drive hair follicle morphogenesis [126]. From this rationale we have hypothesis that topical tofacitinib may upregulate expression of noggin result in stimulation of Shh leading hair growth. Apart from Shh, noggin also crosstalk with VEGF, noggin treatment also decreased glial scar thickness, increased levels of VEGF protein in glia cell of mice brain [114], the previous study show that tofacitinib also upregulate expression of VEGF (unpublished data) so we have hypothesis that the upregulation of VEGF by tofacitinib may cause from upregulation of noggin.

Nowadays, hair loss disorders are highly concerning problem in generalized population. Many are cause by failure to entry the growth phase of hair follicle (anagen) and arrested in telogen phase including non-scaring alopecia examples androgenic alopecia (AGA), alopecia areata (AA) and telogen effluvium (TE).

TE, non-scaring hair loss, was discovered by Kligman in 1961. It is a most common form of diffuse hair loss which characterized shedding of telogen hair occurs around 3 months after triggering event and usually self-limited within 6 months after treated underlying condition. It caused by premature termination of

anagen and precipitates into catagen and later result in premature entry of telogen [73]. In 2000, Jain *et al.*, investigated to probable cause of TE in 100 patients, the result show that precipitating causes of TE are fever (33%), psychological stress (30%) and systemic illness (23%) [52]. The most important treatment for TE is counseling the patients about nature of disease identify and remove precipitating causes. Currently, there are no FDA approved efficient catagen inhibitor or anagen inducers for treatment of TE. Despite topical minoxidil, drug of choice for treatment of TE by its known effect in prolong anagen [15], there is no study on JAK-STAT inhibitor on treatment of TE.

AA is a non-scaring, autoimmune hair loss result from damage of hair follicle by T-cell lymphocyte (CD4, CD8) [111], with a lifetime risk 1.7% effect equally on men and women [108]. By unknown etiology, the lesion is usually present with oval patch of alopecia and may extend to entire body (alopecia universalis). Despite no FDA-approved treatments for AA, there are many treatment methods such as intralesional corticosteroid, topical immunomodulatory, phototherapy but no definitive cure treatment has been established. The disease is often undergone spontaneous resolution to complete hair loss that may persist for life. In 2015, Ali Jabbari *et al.* show the reversal of alopecia areata by treatment of JAK1/2 inhibitor oral baricitinib in both *vivo* experiment mice model and in *vitro* human clinical trial. The study show a remarkable improvement in patient's AA at three months after baricitinib treatment, with complete and steady regrowth after nine months of treatment compare with control [50].

Androgenic alopecia (AGA) is one of the non-scarring alopecia which characterized by pattern hair loss can be found in both male and female with high prevalence rate, at least 50% of men by fourth decade of life [40, 86] and sixth decade of life in female [89]. AGA has believed to be resulted from genetically process [28] and androgen-stimulated [54] hair follicle result in replacement of terminal hair by miniaturization hair in affected area [95] and shortening of the duration of anagen and premature entry into catagen. Result from decreased expression of anagen maintaining factor such as insulin-like growth factor 1 (IFG-1), basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF), and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), and increased expression of cytokine promoting apoptosis, such as transforming growth factor beta 1 (TGF β -1), interleukin-1alpha (IL-1 α), and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF α) [97]. In association with other factor such as stress, microinflammation [53], and microbial colonization of the follicular infundibulum [72].

Currently, FDA has approved two standard treatments for AGA which is oral finasteride and topical solution of minoxidil by aim to increase hair coverage, but clinical success rate is still limited. Oral finasteride, dose 1 mg/day, prevent conversion of testosterone to DHT by inhibit type 2 5 α -reductase [55] has side effect in decrease of libido in men and precaution use in pregnant women. Topical solution of minoxidil, which are available in 2 and 5 percent of minoxidil, act as an adenosine-triphosphate-sensitive potassium channel opener which effect as vasodilating agent and has been reported to stimulated hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), IFG-1, VEGF in dermal papillar cell [65, 68, 92], inhibits of TGF beta induced apoptosis of hair matrix cells [92], dilates hair follicle arteries and increases blood flow in dermal papilla [92] has side effect on skin irritation, cause progressive hair loss in during early use, and may cause hair growth in unwanted area and patients have to use for life long, result in drop out of patients. Until now there is no reported in relationship between BMP4 and noggin to these two FDA approved standard treatments. Until now, there is no clinical study of JAK-3 inhibitor in treatment of AGA.

Recently clinical success rate treatment of non-scaring alopecia such as AGA by standard treatment is still limited with problem on adverse events leading to drop out of patients. Tofacitinib, a new DMARD, was proven to improvement of hair coverage by promote premature entry of anagen due to anti-inflammatory effect and regulate many molecules which control onset of anagen. However, the mechanism of tofacitinib is still not completely clear. In this research we conducted the experiment to examine the effect of tofacitinib on BMP4 and noggin, the important molecule in onset of anagen, we hope that this research will be the key to access understanding mechanism of tofacitinib in promoting hair growth.

CHAPTER 3 HAIR

Hair is a unique continuously regenerating organ structure found in all mammals. In human, it has multiple important functions including protection skin from external harmful environment, sensory function. Scalp hair prevents sunlight, physical damage and keeps warm to the skin on head and neck area also cosmeceutical function which required for social communication. If the diseases occurred to scalp hair, surely it will effect to the protective function also selfconfidence in human.

3.1 Hair follicle morphogenesis

Initiation stage of hair follicle development resulted from an interaction between two adjacent layers, epidermis and underlying dermis. It's begin from the signal from the dermal mesenchyme resulted in the focal thickening in the basal layer of epidermis. This induction process occurred from Wnt (wingless) and β -catenin signaling cascade from dermal mesenchyme. Despite from epidermal thickening, dermal cell become thickening and develops into follicular dermal papilla due to expression of many growth factors and transcription factors. Later, the down-growth of hair placode from epidermis into dermis was occurred caused the formation of many layers of epithelium lining by epithelial signaling of Shh (sonic hedgehog). Finally, with the interaction between epidermis and dermis, hair follicles are fully develop by the formation of inner root sheath, hair shaft, sebaceous glands, arrector pili muscle develop upward from dermal papilla [14].



Figure 3.1 The event of hair follicle morphogenesis [78]

3.2 Hair cycle

Postnatal hair follicle has a regenerative property which represent in cycle and continuously within a lifetime. Hair follicle cycling means the changing in morphology, length and histology of hair shaft and follicle. In human hair follicles cycling are change in mosaic pattern while mouse which follicle cycling is begins wavily from anterior to posterior portion. Mainly hair cycles are dividing into three different stages. Begin with the growth phase (anagen), regression phase (catagen) and resting phase (telogen) then growth again. In each stage has unique morphology, characteristic and the duration of individual phase [117].

3.2.1 Anagen

Anagen has been described as a growth phase of hair follicle involved in active regrowth of hair shaft. The anagen has been divided into six substage [18]. Duration of anagen in human scalp is about 2-6 years compared to mice which duration of 1-3 weeks after postnatal with wavy pattern [59]. The length of hair shaft is determined by the time a follicle stay in anagen phase. During early anagen, the hair stem cells in dermal papilla proliferate and grow deep down into dermis until reach the end point and reverse into cylindrical shape making growth in upward direction which produced a seven layer of keratin lineages including IRS cuticle, Huxley's layer, Henle's layer and hair shaft with the rate of matrix cell cycle at 23 hours [117]. Hair bulge, the place for permanent stem cell reservoir of hair follicle, is the source of making up the outer root sheath [22].

3.2.2 Catagen

After end of anagen phase, hair follicles growth stops and enters the catagen phase. In humans, catagen last about 2-3 weeks [60]. In mice model, catagen phase are first present on 17-21 days after postnatal [99]. The initiation of catagen begin when mitosis activity in proliferating cells are terminated in combination of the inhibition of many growth factors [22]. Many molecules are upregulated during catagen such as brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), transforming growth factor beta-I (TGF-\beta1), neurotrophin-3 (NT-3) and neurotrophin-4 (NT-4) [117]. Catagen has been divided into eight substages from late anagen to early telogen [83, 118]. First sign of catagen is characterized by the withdrawal of papilla cell fibroblast from basement membrane follow by the shrinkage of the dermal papilla which resulted from loss of extracellular matrix substance [26]. The cessation and apoptosis of bulbar epithelial cell change the morphology at base of hair shaft into "club hair". Many studies have shown that the absence of fibroblast growth factor (FGF) 5 during late anagen result in entry of catagen phase. Many other molecules which downregulated during catagen phase are insulin-like growth factor I receptor (IGF-IR), keratinocyte growth factor (KGF) and hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) [117].

3.2.3 Telogen

At the end of catagen phase, hair follicle regressed and placed just only upper dermis. With extreme shrinkage of dermal papilla and poor extracellular matrix, hair follicle enters telogen phase. In mice first telogen phase is very short last about 1-2 days. Otherwise, in second telogen phase of mice is last approximately more than 2 weeks [4]. However, human telogen phase last about 2-3 months. In this stage, hair follicle are rest and prepare for enter another anagen phase [36].

3.2.4 Telogen – Anagen transition

In order to transition from telogen to anagen the interaction between epithelial and mesenchymal are occurred. Wingless (WNT) signal, sonic hedgehog (SHH) and noggin from dermal papilla are important biochemical factors in telogen – anagen transition [36]. In contrast, bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) signal from subcutaneous fat needs to be withdrawn in order to entry of new anagen phase [100].

3.2.5 The stem cell of follicle

Stem cell defines as a cell that have self-renews property and this ability retain over lifetime of the animal. Hair follicle stem cells are found at convex extension of distal part of outer root sheath (ORS) called "hair bulge" [91]. In anagen phase, stem cell at hair bulge express many markers such as SOX9 in order to initiate a new growth phase [87].

3.3 Alopecias

Recently hair loss disorders (alopecias) are highly concerning problem in generalized population and cause of distress for patients. Typically, it's mainly categorized into two differential groups which is scarring, non-scarring alopecia and in addition with hair shaft disorders. Scarring alopecia or cicatricial alopecia caused by the permanent follicular damage followed by the replacement of scar in follicular unit. Scarring alopecia which mainly involved in lymphocytic infiltration included discoid lupus erythematosus (DLE), frontal fibrosing alopecia (FFA), lichen planopilaris (LPP), central centrifugal alopecia (CCCA), and pseudopelade of Brocq. Scarring alopecia which mainly involved in neutrophilic infiltration is folliculitis decalvans, tufted folliculitis, and dissecting cellulitis [106]. On the other hand, nonscarring alopecia resulted from many etiologies from different diseases and can result in good prognosis of hair regrowth. Common features of non-scarring alopecia included AGA, TE, AA, tinea capitis, tricholillomania. Nowadays many therapeutic options and ongoing researches are focus on stimulation of hair growth in nonscarring alopecia. This chapter will be review mainly focus on non-scarring alopecia.

3.3.1 Telogen effluvium

Kligman was the first who described telogen effluvium, the most common diffuse hair loss, in 1961. The disease is characterized by diffuse hair loss during telogen phase after few months after triggering event and it usually selflimiting after 6 months. Physicians need to find relevant history and exclude endocrine disease, nutritional deficiency and connective tissue disease [73]. Main etiologies of telogen effluvium are fever (33%), psychological stress (30%) and systemic illness (23%) [52].

The goal of treatment in telogen effluvium is counseling patient to get rid of triggering factors such as stress, underlying infection status and adequate nutritional intake. Currently there is no FDA approved standard treatment of telogen effluvium. Some experts used minoxidil as a treatment option for telogen effluvium due to its anagen maintenance effect [15]. Some studies suggest keeping serum ferritin above 40ng/dl or 70ng/dl otherwise there is still debated [73].

3.3.2 Alopecia areata

Alopecia areata (AA) is a non-scarring hair loss disorder characterized by well circumscribed patches of hair loss. The etiologies of AA is believed to be result from autoimmune mediated damage to hair follicle and stimulation of inflammatory cascade due to disruption of immune privileged of anagen hair. Histopathological of AA show infiltration of cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CD 8⁺) and CD4⁺ T lymphocyte together with increase of antigen presenting cell (Langerhans cell) at bulb region of anagen hair follicle. This inflammation induced arrest of anagen phase and disrupt hair shaft formation resulted in weakening and breaking of hair shaft as called "exclamation mark hair". When the disease is more progress its end up with the entry of catagen and miniaturized hair. The number of hair follicle in AA is still the same, so the hairs are able to regrowth when the inflammation was stopped [119]. Currently, intralesional corticosteroid has promised as a standard treatment of AA in combination with topical corticosteroid and topical minoxidil (2% or 5%). Interestingly, many studies show successful treatment of AA by the janus kinase/signal transducers and activator of transcription pathway (JAK-STAT) inhibitor [119].

3.3.3 Androgenetic alopecia

Androgenetic alopecia (AGA) is a common type of non-scarring pattern alopecia involved in polygenetic condition. The incident of AGA is 30% in male with age of 30 years, 50% in male with age of 50 years, and 80% in male with age of 70 years [70]. Clinical of AGA presented with progressive miniaturization of hair result in vellus transformation of terminal hair. The alteration of hair cycle leads to decrease duration of anagen phase and increase duration of telogen phase [95, 98]. Hamilton et al. first described the important role of androgens as the origin of AGA in 1951 [40]. Pathogenesis of AGA is involved in multifactorial mechanism, androgen interplay effect in many human skin functions such as sebaceous gland growth, hair growth and wound healing. It's the important hormone that stimulates or inhibits hair growth depending on the site of body. In scalp hair follicle, androgen inhibits hair growth, stimulates miniaturization of hair follicle and decrease duration of anagen. The previous study demonstrated that and rogen stimulate release of TGF- β , a catagen inducer, from dermal papilla cells (DPCs) [47]. In addition to androgen, pathogenesis of AGA is also involved in genetics. The gene susceptibility for AGA was identified on chromosome 20p11 without relationship to the androgen pathway [105]. Later on many studies found many AGA susceptibility gene including 7p21.1 which located in histone deacetylase 9 (HDAC9), 17q21.31 [70]. The pathogenesis of AGA is also involved in Wnt/ β -catenin pathway. Some studies demonstrated that and rogen and its receptor interact with β -catenin resulted in inhibition of Wnt singaling in regulation of hair growth in DPCs [57, 122]. P63 protein, the molecule which play a role in hair follicle development, CD34⁺ stem cell, and prostaglandin D2 were discovered as a candidate factors for the pathogenesis of AGA [32, 79, 116]. The latest factor involved in pathogenesis of AGA is oxidative stress, its alter DPCs function, proliferation, migration and induce TGF- β signaling [9].

Currently, the treatment of AGA depend on effectiveness, cost, and practically among each patients. The goals for treatment in AGA are prolong anagen phase, prevent miniaturization and reverse it. Nowadays there are only two F.D.A. approved treatment of AGA: minoxidil which is potassium channel opener and finasteride, a 5α -reductase inhibitor, with good effectiveness but require lifelong daily use and provide many side effects. In addition to medical therapy, surgical procedure including hair transplantation provide clinical outcome.

Minoxidil was firstly developed as an anti-hypertensive drug but later on the many patients who use this medication also develop hypertrichosis [113]. Over 20 years 2% and 5% topical application of minoxidil was approved by U.S. F.D.A. in treatment of AGA which effect in increased the diameter of hair fiber, prolonging anagen phase and shortening duration of telogen phase. Several studies demonstrated that minoxidil has effect on proliferation of epidermal keratinocytes, hair follicle keratinocyte and fibroblast in human skin [77]. Minoxidil also stimulate synthesis of prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), the molecule which found during anagen phase. Another mechanism that minoxidil stimulate hair growth by increased cutaneous blood flow was approved by the evidence from Lachgar et al. that minoxidil can stimulate production of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) [65]. The previous studies have reported other effect of minoxidil in prolong duration of anagen phase by promote many cell growth factors including IGF-1, HFG and inhibit, a catagen inducer, TGF- β [92]. Despite good clinical outcome in treatment of AGA, minoxidil also has many adverse effects such as irritant and allergic contact dermatitis on the scalp, increase hair loss during early use of the drug and patient need to apply this drug for lifelong otherwise the hair will starting to shed again [107].

Finasteride is a competitive inhibitor of type II 5 α -reductase, enzyme that converts testosterone to dihydrotestosterone (DHT). Due to lowering of DHT, it is result in prolong anagen phase, inhibits and reverse of miniaturization. Nowadays, 1mg of finasteride is the only dosage approved by FDA in treatment of AGA [39]. A systemetic review in efficacy and safety of finasteride in treatment of AGA in short term (<12 months) and long term (>24 months) has shown that the proportion of patients result in improvement of scalp hair regrowth greater in finasteride group than placebo with short term relative risk 1.81 and long term relative risk 1.71 with > 95% confidence interval [76]. The common side effect of finasteride is sexual adverse effect at range between 2.1% - 3.8%. Erectile dysfunction is the most common followed by loss of libido and ejaculatory dysfunction. Side effect of finasteride has no evidence of dose dependency and the duration of therapy in treatment of AGA. But the side effect stop when patient discontinued treatment. In addition, the patients who receive finasteride need to examine serum prostatic specific antigen (PSA) as a baseline in order to mislead in diagnosis of prostatic cancer and patients need to continue this drug for lifelong in order to maintain good efficacy in treatment of AGA [85].




Figure 3.2 Hair cycle [117]

Pibroblast growth factor (FGF) PGFR1 PGFR2 PGFR3 PGFR4 PGF1 PGF2 PGF5 (short form) PGF5 (long form) PGF7 (KGF)	Papilla Matrix Precuticle cells of bulb IRS, ORS bulb periphery Follicular epithelial cell Follicular epithelial cell ORS Macrophage-like round cells in dermis Papilla	Blocks follicle morphogenesis Terminates anagen Blocks short form Induces anagen; cytoprotective to	
Sonic hedgehog (SHH) SHH	Anagen bulb, IRS	Initiates anagen	
PATCH Transforming growth factor-β (TGF-β)	Bulb and surrounding mesenchyme	Mutation leads to basal cell carcinoma	
TGF- <i>β</i> -RÍ	ORS: late anagen/catagen	Signal transducing receptor for TGF-β isoforms; plays a role in catagen development.	
ТGF-βRII ТGF-β1 TGF-β2 TGF-β3	ORS: late anagen/catagen All expressed in developing follicle; in mature follicle in IRS, ORS, and CTS	TGF- β 1 plays a role in catagen induction and blocks anagen induction in vivo ar anagen growth in vitro; TGF- β 1 and TGF- β 2 stimulates ORS cell	
BMD9	Anation hulb prokomitodenous zone	stimulus summerses proliferative activity and	
Dat 2	Autigen bails prekennogenous zone	supports differentiation	
BMP4 BMP6	Lower follicle mesenchyne Epithelium	Suppresses hair growth Supports hair follicle development and growth	
Noggin	Follicular mesenchyne	Suppresses activity of BMP4 allowing for hair growth	
WNT		0	
WNT-3	Prekeratogenous zone	Hair shaft structure	
β-Catenin Lef-1	Reratogenous zone ORS Peripapillary matrix Enithelium and papilla cells	Follicular morphogenesis	
Dishevelled-2	ORS; precursor cells and hair shift cortex and cuticle		
Insulin-like growth factor (IGF) IGF-I	Upper bulb	Essential for follicle growth in vitro	
	ORS		
	CTS		
IGF-I receptors	Basal cell of the ORS, sebaceous gland,		
ICEPD 2	upper hair matrix keratinocytes	Thought to play moulting role on ICP	
IGFRP.5	FP CTS	expression	
IGFBP-4	Papilla epithelial matrix margin, CTS	Capitanini	
Epidermal growth factors (EGF)			
EGF		Follicle morphogenesis stimulates cell	
$TGF-\alpha$		growth in the ORS but inhibits it in the matrix	
EGF-R	In anagen ORS and matrix; in catagen on all undifferentiated cells of epithelial strand and secondary hair germ		
Hepatocyte growth factor			
(HGF)	Desille	Mediates P.M. Internetional Action	
HOP	Papina	follicle growth in vitro	
HGF receptor, c-met	Follicular bulb epithelium	Upregulation shows accelerated hair follicle morphogenesis and retarded entry to catagen	

Figure 3.3 Molecular factor of hair follicle growth [117]

Term	Definition
Bulb	Prominent, onion-shaped thickening on the proximal end of the HF; consists of relatively undifferentiated matrix cells,
Bulge	HF melanocytes and of cells from the proximal ORS Convex extension of the distal part of the ORS, near the epidermis, location of epithelial follicle stem cells and point of insertion of the matricetor utili
Club hair	Resting hair shaft with a hollow brush of keratinized keratinocytes on the proximal end, tightly attached to the cortical cells of the hair cortex
Connective tissue sheath (CTS)	Part of the dermal connective tissue, tightly attached to the outer side of HF, composed of fibroblasts (and macrophages) and connective tissue
Dermal papilla (DP) syn: follicular papilla (FP)	Mesodermal part of the HF, which consists of closely packed mesenchymal cells; framed by the bulb matrix during anagen
Epithelial strand (ES)	Column of epithelial cells between the germ capsule and the compact DP; laterally demarcated by the thickened glassy membrane
Secondary germ capsule svn: secondary hair germ	Bag-like structure of glycogen-free cells (germ cells) of distal ORS, surrounding the club hair
Hair shaft	The hair <i>per se</i> , composed of trichocytes (= terminally differentiated HF keratinocytes), divided into hair cuticle, cortex and medulla
Hair shaft medulla Hair shaft cortex	Central part of the hair shaft, composed of large, loosely connected keratinized cells with large intercellular air spaces The mass of the hair shaft, composed of keratinized cells, longitudinally packed with keratin filaments (and melanin granules in pigmented hair shafts)
Hair canal Hyaline membrane syn: vitreous membrane,	Passage way between epidermal surface and the most distal part of the IRS, demarcated by surrounding ORS. Outermost noncellular part of the HF; composed of basal lamina and two layers of orthogonally arranged collagen fibers; separates ORS from CTS
Infundibulum	Most distal part of the HF in the dermis extending from sebaceous duct to the epidermal surface (including hair canal and distal ORS)
Isthmus	Middle portion of the HF extending from the sebaceous duct to the insertion of the m. arrector pili (bulge region)
Inner root sheath	Multilayered structure composed of terminally differentiated HF keratinocytes surrounded by the ORS; consists of Henle's layer, Huxley's layer and cuticle; surrounds the hair shaft up to the hair canal(IRS)
Outer root sheath (ORS)	Outermost sheath of HF keratinocytes, which merges distally into the basal layer of the epidermis and proximally into the hair bulb
Papillary stock syn: papillary stalk	Fibroblasts that link the proximal pole of the DP and the perifollicular CTS
Sebaceous gland	Glandular structure close to the insertion of the <i>m. arrector pili</i> with holocrine function; composed of lipid-filled sebocytes with a foamy appearance

Figure 3.4 Term frequently used in hair research [83]





Figure 3.5 Mice hair cycle [83]

CHAPTER 4 BMP AND NOGGIN

Bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) are multi-functional growth factors that belong to the transforming growth factor (TGF- β) family. BMPs have roles in embryonic development, cell proliferation, differentiation and cellular functions in postnatal human and animal. The study in BMPs family was started in 1960s, when it was first identified. Nowadays, the BMPs family contains more than 20 molecules with similar in structure and their specific to BMP receptors. Many studies have demonstrated that BMP signaling pathway plays important roles in heart, neural, cartilage and bone development. In addition to bone formation, BMP family also plays crucial roles of epidermal homeostasis, hair follicle growth and melanogenesis in human postnatal skin [12, 19]. Noggin is polypeptide act as a potent antagonist of BMP signaling which binds to BMP receptor type I, II then inactivates BMP2, 4 and 7 signaling pathway. Expression of noggin required for induction of growth phase in hair cycle [2, 19]. This chapter will focus on BMP and noggin in aspect of hair follicle biology.

4.1 Structure of BMP and their receptors

BMP is a molecule consists of approximately 100-140 amino acids in each monomer. In synthesis of BMP is required a subtilisin-like protease for release a carboxyl-terminal group. Each monomer of BMP is linked with disulfide bond which later release into extracellular matrix and interact with their receptors. BMPs have been categorized into many subgroups due to their amino acid sequence but share same cysteine residue and form a rigid structure [17, 103]. BMP bind to a membrane receptor, intracellular serine/threonine kinase, called bone morphogenetic protein receptor (BMPR) type I and II results in phosphorylation and transmission of intracellular signal. The control of BMP signaling are regulated in many levels include (i) at cell surface level by regulated the binding of BMP to BMPR, (ii) at cytoplasm level by regulate transduction pathway of BMP and (iii) at nucleus level by regulate transcription of target gene [12, 74, 81].



Figure 4.1 Model of BMP synthesis [2].

BMP subfamily	Designation (generic name)	Structure	% identity (human/mouse)
BMP2/4	BMP-2 (BMP-2A)	114 aa	100
	BMP-4 (BMP-2B)	116 aa	98
BMP-3	BMP-3 (Osteogenin)	110 aa	98
	BMP-3B (GDF-10)	110 aa	99
BMP-7/OP-1	BMP-5 BMP-6 (Vegetal related-1) BMP-7 (Osteogenic protein-1) BMP-8 (Osteogenic protein-2) BMP-8B (Osteogenic protein-3)	138 aa 139 aa 139 aa 139 aa 139 aa 139 aa	96 96 98 94 100
BMP-9/ BMP-10	BMP-9 (GDF-2)	110 aa	95
	BMP-10	108 aa	100
BMP-11/GDF-8	BMP-11 (GDF-11)	109 aa	100
	GDF-8	109 aa	100
BMP-12/BMP-13/BMP-14	BMP-12 (GDF-7)	104 aa	98
	BMP-13 (GDF-6)	120 aa	99
	BMP-14 (GDF-5)	120 aa	98
BMP-15	BMP-15	125 aa	71

Figure 4.2 Molecular structures of BMP family members [12].

4.2 Intracellular BMP signaling cascade

BMP signaling cascade is involved in two major transduction pathways (i) canonical or BMP-Smad pathway (ii) noncanonical or BMP-mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway.

4.2.1 BMP-Smad pathway

After binding of BMP to BMPR and form complex molecule, BMPR II phosphorylates glycine/serine domain of BMPR I which results in phosphorylation of Smad proteins. Smad1, 5 and 8 or receptor activated Smad (R-Smad) were first phosphorylated by BMPR I kinase and subsequence forming complex with Smad4 called common partner Smad (Co-Smad). These complexes (Co-Smad) then translocate into nucleus and regulate transcription of BMP responsive genes. On the other hand, Smad6 and 7 (inhibitory Smad or I-Smad) inhibit the phosphorylation of Smad1, 5 and 8 which regulate in negative feedback of BMP-Smad pathway [12, 43].

4.2.2 BMP-MAPK pathway

BMP-MAPK has been discovered after BMP-Smad pathway. The activation of BMPR complex also has an interaction with another intracellular protein called XIAP which activate TGF- β activated kinase (TAK) 1 protein. TAK1 was considered as a MAPK kinase family protein which activity stimulated by TGF- β 1 and BMP4. Subsequence from activation of TAK1, nemo-like kinase (NLK) was activated and inhibited phosphorylation of Lef-1 transcription factor which result in downregulate Wnt/ β -catenin pathway. BMP-MAPK and BMP-Smad pathway has shown to be linked with each other via Smad6 protein [48, 131].



Figure 4.3 Intracellular BMP signaling cascade [12].



Figure 4.4 Example of Intracellular BMP4 signaling cascade via smad protein.

4.3 Noggin

Noggin is complex of 222 amino-acid that binds and neutralizes with very high affinity (10-15 times higher) to BMP2 and BMP4 than its receptor and act as an antagonized molecule of BMP. It also binds to BMP4 receptors and abolishes BMP4 activity by blocks the binding sites of cell surface receptor. Noggin also binds with lower affinity to BMP7 [134].

4.4 BMP and Noggin in postnatal hair follicle growth

As described in previous chapter, postnatal hair follicle was show in cyclic activity the growth phase (anagen), regression (catagen) and resting (telogen). The hair cycle results from regulation of many stimulatory and inhibitory molecules. In initiation of a new anagen phase in postnatal hair is characterized by a construction of new hair fiber from hair bulb. Many studies have demonstrated the important of Wnt/β-catenin, Shh and also BMP pathway as a major pathway involved in onset of the growth phase [31]. BMP4, BMPR I and noggin have known to dynamically change in their expression during the experiment in C57BL/6 mice. BMP4, produced by dermal papilla fibroblast and secondary germ keratinocyte during telogen phase, has been shown to preventing the onset of anagen development [13]. In contrast to BMP4, administration of noggin results in stimulation of hair growth in postnatal mice hair follicle [13]. The study of Zimmerman et al. [134] supported the idea that noggin which has higher affinity to BMP4 10-15 times prevent BMP4 interact with BMPR-I receptor during telogen and induce onset of anagen. BMP4 has been shown to be an inhibitory factor for onset of anagen during telogen-anagen transition. Wilson et al. demonstrated that administration of BMP4 results in blockage of anagen development and keratinocyte proliferation in secondary hair follicle [125]. Noggin has been demonstrated crosstalk to Shh signaling. Shh, the essential molecule for anagen initiation and hair follicle morphogenesis [27], has been shown to be upregulated in hair follicle after administration with noggin [12]. Botchkarev et al. suggest that administration of noggin results in neutralization of BMP4 effect and stimulate Shh during the telogen-anagen transition subsequence in hair growth [12].

In postnatal hair follicle, BMP4 is crosstalk with other molecules in hair cycle. The activity of β -catenin is activated by Wnt signal and suppressed by BMP signal. BMP4 has been shown to inhibit regeneration of hair population by maintain hair follicle unresponsive to Wnt signal [66].



Nature Reviews | Molecular Cell Biology

Figure 4.5 BMP4 and BMP4 inhibitor (noggin) in skin and hair follicle tissue.



Figure 4.6 Crosstalk between BMP4 and Wnt signaling pathway.

CHAPTER 5 JAK-STAT

Interferons (IFNs) have been first described as a member of cytokine for 50 years ago. Later on, many other four helix cytokines and there receptors were discovered, opened new era of biomolecular science. The studies of how cytokines induce gene expression result in discovered of JAK-STAT signaling pathway. Totally, 4 JAKs and 7 STATs provide responsible in intracellular transduction pathway of more than 50 members of cytokine. This chapter will briefly review on JAK-STAT signaling pathway [112].

5.1 The JAKs

JAKs (Janus kinase) families, member of tyrosine kinases, are consisting of JAK1, JAK2, JAK3, and Tyk (tyrosine kinase) 2. They have responsible for many cell functions, except JAK3, which specific response to leukocyte function. Molecular weight of JAKs range size from 120 to 140 kDa which consist of 7 JAK homology (JH) domains. Activation of JAK results from phosphorylation process. FERM (four point one, ezrin, radixin, moesin), a terminal of JAK molecule, play a role in association with cytokine receptor [112].



Figure 5.1 JAK structure [112].

5.1.1 Tyk2

Tyk2 associates with the function of IFN-I, IL-6, IL-10 and IL-12/23 cytokine family [58, 124]. Malfunction of Tyk2 can cause allergic and lethal impair antimicrobial response due to inability of response to IFN-I, IL-6, IL-10 and IL12/23 cytokine in human [124]. In contrast to mice model, Tyk2 deficiency dose not result in lethal effect as in human [124].

5.1.2 JAK1

JAK1 has function associated with type I (IFN α/β), type II (IFN- γ), IL-2 and IL-6. IFNAR (IFN- α/β receptor) 1 and 2 are responsible with Tyk2 and JAK1 in order for phosphorylation process. Deficiency of JAK1 in mice model has end up with perinatal death due to immunological dysfunction [112].



Tyk2: Tyrosine kinase 2 Stat: Signal transducers and activator or transcription IFNAR: IFN- α/β receptor ISRE: IFN-stimulated response element ISGs: IFN-stimulated genes PKR: RNA-dependent protein kinase 2–5AS: 2', 5'-oligoadenylate synthetase

Figure 5.2 Tyk2 and JAK1 signaling pathway [49]

5.1.3 JAK2

JAK2 has function associated with the single chain receptor include GH-R (growth hormone receptor), Epo-R (erythropoietin receptor), IL-3 cytokine families and IFN 2, 3, 5 receptors. Deficiency of JAK2 in mice model results in severe anemia. In human, JAK2 mutation can cause myeloproliferative disorder [112].



Figure 5.3 JAK2 and Epo (erythropoietin) signaling pathway [110].

5.1.4 JAK3

JAK3, only leukocyte specific molecule, has function associated with IL-2 receptor-γ-chain. JAK3 has involved as a component of many cytokines such as IL-4, IL-7, IL-9, IL-15 and IL-21. In human, mutation of JAK3 revealed severe combined immunodeficiency disease but less severe in mice model. Recently, JAK3 was exhibit as a pharmacological target for immunomodulatory agent such as tofacitinib.



Figure 5.4 Example of IL-15 signaling via JAK3 [80].

5.2 The STATs

Recently, there are 7 members of STAT families which range from 750-900 amino acids includes STAT 1, 2, 3, 4, 5a, 5b and 6. In resting state, STATs stay in inactive stage as a protein in cytoplasm. After the activation of JAK, its result in phosphorylation of associated tyrosine kinase receptor and then recruit specific STAT by attach at SH-2 domain of STAT. Activated STAT translocate into nucleus and bind to GAS enhancer family (a palindrome, TTTCCNGGAAA). Structure of STAT molecule is consisted on many domains such as the amino terminal (NH2), coiledcoil, DNA-binding (DBD), SH2 and transcriptional activation domain (TAD). NH2 domain plays a role in DNA binding site to GAS in nucleus result in transcription activation and protein synthesis.



Figure 5.5 STAT structure [112].

5.2.1 STAT1

STAT1 is a component of ISGF-3 bind to ISRE in nucleus during stimulation of IFN-α. Later on, STAT1 has been shown to be involved in response to type-I and type-II IFNs. IFN-I and IL-6 families are responsible in activation of STAT1 signaling. Mutation of STAT1 causes a risk to bacterial and viral infections. STAT1 demonstrated function to promote inflammation and inhibition proliferation, in contrast to STAT3 [112].

5.2.2 STAT2

STAT2, the largest STAT, is a component of ISGF-3 which play a role in responsible to type-I IFNs autocrine loop [112].

5.2.3 STAT3

STAT3 is IL-6 dependent transcription factor responsible in acute phase gene expression. STAT3 play a role in transduction signal of IL-6, IL-10, IL-21, IL-27 and G-CSF (granulocyte colony stimulating factor), leptin. Many studies demonstrate that STAT3 associate to cancer growth and anti-inflammatory process [112].

5.2.4 STAT4

STAT4 is responsible to IL-12 during CD4+ and NK cell activation. Later on, STAT4 has been shown to play an important role in IL-23 dependent Th17 expansion [112].

5.2.5 STAT5

STAT5 consists of STAT5a and STAT5b which responsible to IL-3, IL-5, GM-CSF, IL-2, IL-7, IL-9, IL-15, GH (growth hormone), erythropoietin, prolactin. While there are many responsible molecules to STAT5, it's mainly function in erythropoiesis and lymphopoiesis [112].

5.2.6 STAT6

STAT6 is a transduction signal of IL-4 and IL-13. It has function responsible for IL-4/IL-13 in turning naive CD4+ lymphocyte to T helper 2 (Th2), mast cell activation and promote B-cell function [112].



Figure 5.6 Representative example of gene expression induced by STAT signaling in different tissue [84].



CHAPTER 6 JAK INHIBITOR IN DERMATOLOGY

Currently, there are two generation of JAK inhibitor, the first generation of JAK inhibitor consists of tofacitinib, ruxolitinib, baricitinib, and oclacitinib. FDA has approved only tofacitinib for treatment of rheumatoid arthritis since 2012. Baricitinib is currently in clinical trial in treatment of rheumatoid arthritis and psoriasis but not yet FDA approved [24].

Inhibition of JAK-STAT pathway is the hot issue in treatment of many skin diseases. Despite US FDA approved as a drugs for treatment of rheumatoid arthritis and myeloproliferative disorders. This chapter will review clinical study of JAK-STAT inhibitor, a new drug class; in treatment of skin diseases include psoriasis, hair loss disorder, atopic dermatitis, and vitiligo.

6.1 JAK inhibitor and Atopic Dermatitis

Atopic dermatitis is the inflammatory skin disease which pathogenesis related to T-helper cell type II (Th2) response. The disease results from increase production of IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13 from T-cell stimulation. As we all know, signaling cascade of these cytokines are function via JAK-STAT signaling pathway. Previous studies have shown that tofacitinib and oclatinib can inhibit Th2 differentiation in animal model [8, 34, 35]. In mice, topical applications of JAK inhibitor (JTE-053) demonstrate improvement of skin barrier by reduce IL-4 and IL-13 signaling [5]. Support by Levy, LL *et al.* study which demonstrated that the patients, who has recalcitrant to conventional therapy, take oral tofacitinib 5 mg daily or twice daily result in 66.6% improve in severity scoring index of atopic dermatitis with 69.9% decrease in pruritus score [67]. Another randomized double-blind placebo control phase 2 study has demonstrate that 2% topical tofacitinib ointment show reduction of eczema area and severity index score up to 81.7% on week four of treatment [123].

6.2 JAK inhibitor and Non-scaring alopecia

Alopecia areata (AA) is a one of non-scaring alopecia which pathogenesis involved in dysfunction of CD8+ T cells and its cytokines included IFN- γ and IL-15. As we all know, signaling cascade of IFN- γ and IL-15 are function via JAK-STAT pathway. Xing et al., demonstrate the successful treatment of alopecia areata in mice model from both systemic and topical treatment of tofacitinib and ruxolitinib [129]. Focus on stimulation of hair growth, Milène Kennedy Crispin et al. conducted single arm trial three month of using 5 mg oral tofacitinib citrate for alopecia areata (AA) with >50% scalp hair loss, alopecia totalis (AT), and alopecia universalis (AU). The result show 50% improvement of severity of alopecia tool (SALT) in 32% of patient (p < 0.05) [56]. Oral tofacitinib has been in other clinical trials that shown improvement of alopecia areata by its known anti-inflammatory effect [37, 51, 56]. In 2015, Sivan Harel et al. conducted the experiment in treatment of topical tofacitinib on C57BL/6 mice at age 8.5 weeks for 21 consecutive days resulted in stimulation of hair growth and suggested that local inhibition of the JAK-STAT pathway results in rapid onset of anagen [41]. They were demonstrated that inhibition of JAK-STAT pathway result in premature onset of anagen phase and leading hair growth in mice hair follicle, by inductivity of many molecules in hair cycle including Wnt/β-catenin, Sonic hedgehog (Shh) [41], the central pathway for anagen initiation [46, 102]. In this study they are show that JAK-STAT inhibition result in activation of hair follicle progenitor cells by present of the proliferating cell (Edu+), which clearly visible within the hair germ (P-cadherin+), in tofacitinib-treated skin [41]. In human organ culture model, tofacitinib treatment also resulted in increased elongation of hair shaft (p = 0.023), induced larger spheres of human dermal papilla, significantly greater number of hair follicle (p = 0.00013) compare to controls [41]. In addition, tofacitinib treatment also stimulated pathways involved in cell motility and migration such as Rho and integrin signaling resulted in telogen-anagen transition [41]. Furthermore they demonstrated targeting genes enriched in inductive of dermal papilla. Tofacitinib suppressed proapoptotic genes such as Bcl20associated X protein (BAX), Bcl2-like11 (BCL2L11) and Caspase12 (CASP12) and up-regulated members of the transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) pathway [41], the molecules that play a role for onset of anagen [30, 96, 104]. Lymphoid enhance factor one (LFF1) and members of NOTCH pathway, molecules that play a role for dermal-epidermal interaction [6, 62, 133], are also up-regulated in tofacitinib treatment [41].

6.3 JAK inhibitor and Psoriasis

The pathogenesis of psoriasis is involved in multifactorial and multiple pathway of cell and cytokine response. IL-12 and IL-23 are important cytokine mediators of this disease. Currently, many studies and clinical trial are focus on inhibition of JAK-STAT pathway in treatment of psoriasis. As we all know, these two cytokines are function via JAK-STAT pathway. Previous study has shown that inhibition of JAK-STAT pathway result in reduction of IL-23 which upstream blockage production of IL-17 cytokine in psoriasis [129]. Tofacitinib, 5mg twice daily and 10mg twice daily, has shown improvement of psoriasis area severity index of 39.5% and 63.6% respectively. In this study also show that 10mg twice daily of oral tofacitinib does not inferior to 50mg subcutaneous twice weekly of etanercept in treatment of psoriasis [7]. Focus on topical treatment of psoriasis, 1% and 1.5% of baricitinib cream applied twice daily result in decrease in sized of psoriasis plaque after 4 weeks of treatment [101].

6.4 JAK inhibitor and Vitiligo

The central pathogenesis of vitiligo is involved in destruction of melanocyte due to CD8+ producing IFN- γ . As we all know, IFN- γ functions via JAK-STAT pathway. The previous study has demonstrated that topical application of tofacitinib show repigmentation of acro-facial vitiligo after 5 month of treatment [23]. On the other hand, oral ruxolitinib 20mg daily also show improvement of facial vitiligo after 20 weeks of treatment [42]. However, discontinuation of the drug results in recurrent of depigmentation. Currently there is an ongoing study on topical 1.5% ruxolitinib twice daily in treatment of vitiligo [24].

6.5 Safety data and adverse effect of JAK-STAT inhibitor

Mainly, safety data of tofacitinib was received from FDA approved treatment for rheumatoid arthritis and psoriasis. On the other hand, safety data of roxulitinib was received from FDA approved treatment for myelofibrosis and polycythemia vera. Infection urinary tract infection and recurrent varicella zoster are the most common side effect observed in oral roxulitinib and tofacitinib. Mild dyslipidemia is also can observed in patient who takes oral roxulitinib and tofacitinib without increase risk of stroke or myocardial infarction. Because of JAK2 has function in hematopoiesis, thrombocytopenia is commonly observed in ruxolitinib, mainly JAK2 inhibitor, than tofacitinib, mild JAK2 inhibitor. Many studies comfirm unrelationship between normal dosages (<20mg/day) of tofacitinib which used to treat inflammatory disease such as rheumatoid arthritis and lymphoproliferative disease [24, 93].

Drug	Inhibits	FDA-approved indications	FDA-approved dosage
Tofacitinib	JAK1/3 > 2	Rheumatoid arthritis	5 mg, twice daily 11 mg ER, once daily
Ruxolitinib	JAK1/2	Myelofibrosis Polycythemia vera	5-25 mg, twice daily 5-25 mg, twice daily
Baricitinib	JAK1/2	None	None
Oclacitinib	JAK1	Canine atopic dermatitis	N/a

ER, Extended release; FDA, Food and Drug Administration; JAK, Janus kinase; N/a, not applicable.

Figure 6.1 First generation of JAK inhibitor [24].

Disease	Evidence for oral therapy	Evidence for topical therapy
Alopecia areata	OCT-tofacitinib ¹⁵	CR-ruxolitinib ¹⁶
	OCT-ruxolitinib ¹⁷	
	CS-tofacitinib ^{18,19}	
	CR-tofacitinib ²⁰⁻²⁵	
	CR-ruxolitinib ²⁶⁻²⁹	
	CR-baricitinib ³⁰	
Atopic dermatitis	CS-tofacitinib ³¹	RCT-tofacitinib ³²
Chronic actinic dermatitis	CR-tofacitinib ³³	
Chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis	CR-ruxolitinib ^{29,34}	
Cutaneous T-cell lymphoma	Other ⁵	
Dermatomyositis	CR-tofacitinib ^{35,36}	
	CR-ruxolitinib ³⁷	
Erythema multiforme	CR-tofacitinib ³⁸	
Graft-versus-host disease (cutaneous)	CS-ruxolitinib ³⁹	
Hypereosinophilic syndrome	CS-tofacitinib ⁴⁰	
Lupus erythematosus	CR-tofacitinib ^{41,42}	
	CR-ruxolitinib ⁴³	
Mastocytosis and mast cell disease	CR-ruxolitinib ⁴⁴	
STING vasculopathy	CR-tofacitinib ⁴²	
	CR-ruxolitinib ⁴⁵	
Palmoplantar pustulosis	CR-tofacitinib ⁴⁶	
Polyarteritis nodosa	CR-tofacitinib ⁴⁷	
Psoriasis	RCT-tofacitinib ^{48,49}	RCT-tofacitinib ^{50,51}
	RCT-baricitinib ¹¹	CS-ruxolitinib ⁵²
	Others*	
Vitiligo	CR-tofacitinib ⁵³	CS-ruxolitinib ⁵⁴
	CR-ruxolitinib ²⁷	

Other designates in vitro data on human tumor cells.

CR, Case reports (<5 patients/study); CS, case series (≥5 patients/study); JAK, Janus kinase; OCT, open-label clinical trial; RCT, randomized-controlled trial; STING, stimulator of interferon genes. *Multiple earlier studies not included.

Figure 6.2 Summary of JAK-inhibitor in treatment of dermatologic conditions [24].

CHAPTER 7 RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

7.1 Material

7.1.1 Animals

Eight weeks C57BL/6 male mice purchased from National Laboratory Animal Center. Randomly assigned to tofacitinib-treated group (N=7) and vehicle control group (N=7) kept under hygienic conventional standard and provide standard environment, food, water. Animal experiment was approved by Thammasat University's Animal Ethical Committee and conducted according to Ethical Principles and Guidelines for the Use of Animals for Scientific Purpose.

Sample size is A 14 C57BL/6, eight-week-old male, mice are selected for this experiment.

Program G*Power 3.1.7 (54): Effect size f = 0.8 α error probability = 0.05 Power (1- β error probability) = 0.80 Number of groups = 2 Total sample size = 14

Inclusion criteria:

Male C57BL/6 mice aged 8 weeks

Exclusion criteria:

-Mice are in seriously ill condition, weight loss >20%, moan with pain or soundless, reject food or water.

-Death during the experiment.

7.1.2 Drug

Tofacitinib purchased from Abmole[®] Bioscience (Houston, U.S.A.), and dissolved in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) into 2% concentration, will be used in compare to the solution vehicle (DMSO alone) as negative control.

7.2 Research Design



Figure 7.1 Outline of experiment

Experiment was performed an investigation with eight week-old mice which are in telogen phase. Fourteen wild type male C57BL/6 mice were divided into two groups (each group consisted of 7 mice). Mice were shaved on the dorsal back area (size 3x3 cm, position below scapular) and treatment compared between application of 2% topical tofacitinib (n=7), and topical DMSO (vehicle control group), (n=7) for 21 consecutive days. Tissue from the dorsal back after treatment will be collected by punch biopsy 6 mm in diameter after day 21. A digital image of the coated area will be weekly recorded until three weeks. The ratio of hair regrowth will be done using Dino-Lite microscope (AM7013MZT (R4) Series) at 40x magnification.

7.3 Outcome measurement

7.3.1 Hair growth evaluation

Digital photograph will be taken weekly by using Sony[®] DSC-RX100M3 (20.1 megapixel) for evaluation of hair growth. The percentage in area of hair regrowth was analyzed by Adobe Photoshop CS6 software (Adobe System Incorporated, U.S.A.). The mean length of hair re-growth will be measure by using

Dino-Lite microscope (AM7013MZT (R4) Series, AnMo[®] Electronic Corporation, Taiwan) at 65x magnification.





7.3.2 Histopathological evaluation

At day 21 of experiment, tissue for dorsal back will be collected by punch biopsy (6 mm in diameter) after anesthesia with isoflurane. Tissue samples were fixed in 10% buffered formalin for 24 hours and embedded in 3-µm paraffin wax sections and stained with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) compared between 2% topical tofacitinib and DMSO (negative control) groups.

Ratio of anagen hairs were evaluated in percentage compare to other hair stage. Interfollicular epidermis thickness and length of hair infundibulum were evaluated under x4 and x10 objective at a Leica® DM2000 microscope. Tissue histology was taking at least 5 photographs per samples and evaluated by veterinary pathologist.

7.3.3 Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)

A sample of mice hair follicle were collected by punch biopsy (6mm) and stored at -80 C. In RNA isolation, we followed the protocol of RNeasy[®] Mini Kit (QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany). RT-PCR analysis was performed on a BIO-RAD Real-Time PCR system (BIO-RAD[®], California, U.S.A.). As listed.

7.3.3.1 After tissue samples were removed from the -80 refrigerator and brought into the porcelain mortar and pestle. Liquid nitrogen was directly put into each sample. After freezing, tissue samples were mashed into small pieces and transfer to micro-centrifuge tube.

7.3.3.2 Disrupt the tissue and homogenize the lysate in 600μ L buffer RLT.

7.3.3.3 Pipet the lysate and placed into a 1.5 ml collection tube then centrifuge for 2 min at full speed.

7.3.3.4 Transfer supernatant into new micro-centrifuge tube and add 600μL of 70% ethanol to the clear lysate and mix immediately by pipetting.

7.3.3.5 Transfer 700 μ L of the sample to an RNeasy spin column in a 2ml collection tube then centrifuge at 10,000 rpm for 15 seconds. Discard the flow-through

7.3.3.6 Add 700µL buffer RW1 to the RNeasy spin column then centrifuges at 10,000 rpm for 15 seconds. Discard the flow-through.

7.3.3.7 Add 500µL buffer RPE to the RNeasy spin column then centrifuges at 10,000 rpm for 15 seconds. Discard the flow-through.

7.3.3.8 Add 500µL buffer RPE to the RNeasy spin column then centrifuges at 10,000 rpm for 15 seconds.

7.3.3.9 Place the RNeasy spin column in a new 1.5 ml collection tube. Add 30μ L RNase-free water directly to the spin column membrane then centrifuge at 10,000 rpm for 60 seconds to elute the RNA.

7.3.3.10 Primers and Probes for mice BMP4 (qMmuCEP0054665) and noggin (qMmuCEP0058332) were purchased from Bio-Rad® (California, U.S.A.). Data were calculated relatively to expression of Beta-2-microglobulin (B2M) (qMmuCIP0042770) as internal control gene by using standard exponential curve. One step RT-PCR was performed by using the ImProm-II[®] Reverse Transcription system. Using the component of mixture as listed.

-2x Probe RT-PCR master mix 10µL

-QN Probe RT mix 0.2µL

-Primer mice BMP4 (Mm6813) FAM 1 1μL or Primer mice Noggin (Mm135266) HEX 1 1μL

-Primer mice B2M (Mm163) Cy-5 1 1µL

-Isolated RNA

-RNase free water

7.3.3.11 RT-PCR was performed by using C1000 thermal cycler BIO-RAD CFX96 Real-time system (BIO-RAD, Hercules, California, U.S.A.). Data were calculated relatively to expression of reference gene Beta-2-microglobulin (B2M).

7.4 Data analysis

Results were recorded as mean \pm SD. The independent sample t test was performed to analyze differences between data obtained from each groups. For non-parametric data, Mann Whtiney U test was performed to analyze the data. A *P*-value of less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant. All statistical analyses will be performed out using IBM SPSS[®] version 22.

CHAPTER 8 RESULTS

8.1 Hair growth

On day 0, 7, 14, and 21, after inhaled with isoflurane, photographs of experimental area in each group (tofacitinib-treated and DMSO-treated) have taken by 20.1 mega pixel digital camera (DSC-RX100M3, Sony Corporation, Japan). The percentage in area of hair regrowth was analyzed by Adobe Photoshop CS6 software (Adobe System Incorporated, U.S.A.). Hair growth rate was analyzed under 65x Dino-Lite microscope model AM7013MZT (R4) (AnMo Electronics Corporation, Taiwan).

8.1.1 Tofacitinib treatment induce higher percentage area of hair regrowth than DMSO-treated group

At the starting point of the experiment, there is insignificantly different in mean percentage of remnant hair after shaved (tofacitinib-treated 10.47%, DMSO-treated 9.56%, P=0.794) which assume that the study reveal approximately same start point for hair regrowth evaluation between two groups. Independent sample t test was used to analyze the data. On day 7 of the experiment, tofacitinib-treated mice demonstrated initiation of hair growth area while DMSO-treated did not (tofacitinib-treated 18.11%, DMSO-treated 9.64%, P=0.019). Furthermore, on day 14 of experiment, tofacitinib-treated group revealed significant acceleration of hair regrowth while DMSO-treated 12.88%, P=0.003). At the end of experiment on day 21, tofacitinib-treated mice showed almost full area of hair regrowth on dorsal back while DMSO-treated, as vehicle control, result in less than half area of hair regrowth (tofacitinib-treated 90.11%, DMSO-treated 37.82%, P=0.001). Data represent in Table 8.1 and Figure 8.1.

	Tofacitinib (n=7)	DMSO (n=7)	p-value
Day 0	10.47%	9.56%	0.794
Day 7	18.11%	9.64%	0.019
Day 14	52.36%	12.88%	0.003
Day 21	90.11%	37.82%	0.001

Table 8.1 Mean percentage area of hair regrowth compare between tofacitinib andDMSO-treated group. Data analyzed by independent sample t-test.



Figure 8.1 Represent percentage in area of hair regrowth comparison between tofacitinib- and DMSO-treated groups,* P < 0.05, ** P < 0.01.







Day 7



Day 14

Figure 8.2 Pictures of hair regrowth compare between tofacitinib- and DMSO-treated mice.



Day 21

Figure 8.2 Pictures of hair regrowth compare between tofacitinib- and DMSOtreated mice

8.1.2 Tofacitinib accelerate hair growth rate greater than DMSO

The study evaluated hair regrowth by using Dinolite microscope at x65 magnification. Hair regrowth rate was measured in unit of millimeter during day 0, 7 14 of experiment, compare between tofacitinib-treated and DMSO-treated mice. Due to marked hair regrowth in tofacitinib-treated group on day 21 of experiment, measurement of hair length from microscopic evaluation cannot be performed. At the starting point of the experiment, there is insignificantly different in mean of hair length (tofacitinib-treated 0.18614 mm, DMSO-treated 0.18486 mm, P-value=0.88) which assume that the study reveal approximately same start point for hair length evaluation between two groups. Independent sample t test was used to analyze the data. On day 7 of the experiment, tofacitinib-treated mice showed significant higher in hair length compare to vehicle control group (tofacitinib-treated 0.32257 mm, DMSO-treated 0.26714 mm, P-value=0.001). Interestingly, on day 14 of experiment, topical tofacitinib-treated mice exhibit obviously higher in hair length compare to DMSO-treated mice (tofacitinib-treated 0.93286 mm, DMSO-treated 0.37714 mm, P-value=0.001), as shown in Table 8.2 and Figure 8.3.

	Tofacitinib (n=7)	DMSO (n=7)	p-value
Day 0	0.18614	0.18486	0.88
Day 7	0.32257	0.26714	0.001
Day 14	0.93286	0.37714	0.001

Table 8.2 Mean length of hair (mm) compare between tofacitinib and DMSO-treatedgroup. Data analyzed by independent sample t-test.

















Figure 8.4 Dino-lite digital microscopic pictures of hair regrowth compare between tofacitinib- and DMSO-treated mice at x65 magnification.



- Day 21
- **Figure 8.4** Dino-lite digital microscopic pictures of hair regrowth compare between tofacitinib- and DMSO-treated mice at x65 magnification

8.2 Histopathology

At the end of experiment tissue samples were took from mice by 6mm punch biopsy and fixed in paraffin section. After stained with hematolysin and eosin, histopathological sections were evaluated under Leica® DM2000 4x and 10x microscope. Tissue histology was taking at least 5 photographs per sample for analysis.

8.2.1 DMSO-treated group



Figure 8.5 Histology of DMSO-treated mice on day 21, observed from microscope under x10 magnification.

Microscopic findings of DMSO-treated group

- Well epithelialization with keratinization
- Moderate organization of granulation, abundant collagen bundles, mild interstitial edema and moderate mononuclear cells infiltration
- New capillaries in dermis and hypodermis
- Increased interfollicular epidermis (IFE) thickness

8.2.2 Tofacitinib-treated group



Figure 8.6 Histology of tofacitinib-treated mice on day 21, observed from microscope under x10 magnification.

Microscopic findings of DMSO-treated group

- Moderate epithelialization with keratinization
- Moderate organization of granulation, abundant collagen bundles, moderate interstitial edema and mild mononuclear cell infiltrations in dermis
- New capillaries in hypodermis
8.2.3 Tofacitinib treatment induce higher number of hair follicles

After the end of experiment (day 21), topical tofacitinib treated group represent higher number of hair follicle compare to vehicle control group. The evaluation of hair follicle number was performed per unit area of 6mm in each sample. In tofacitinib-treated mice demonstrate significantly higher in mean number of hair follicle (31.4, n=7) than DMSO-treated group (21.2, n=7)

Table 8.3 Independent t-test analysis demonstrated mean number of hair follicle per

 6mm on day 21 of experiment compare between tofacitinib and DMSO-treated mice.

1/22	Tofacitinib	DMSO	P-value
	(n=7)	(n=7)	
Mean number of	31.40	21.20	0.02
hair follicle	(6.0962, 56.7038)	(4.9535, 37.4464)	



Figure 8.7 Represent of mean number of hair follicle per 6mm at the end of experiment (day 21) between tofacitinib-treated group and DMSO-treated group.

8.2.4 Tofacitinib treatment induce increase anagen hair

After the end of experiment (day 21), topical tofacitinib-treated mice showed higher ratio of anagen hair than DMSO-treated mice. In topical tofacitinib-treated group mostly found anagen hair (n=72, 84.7%), catagen (n=4, 10.6%) and telogen (n=4, 4.7%) whereas late anagen were in deep dermis and hypodermis follow by early anagen in superficial dermis. In contrast to DMSO-treated mice, found lower percentage of anagen hair (n=18, 62%) follow by telogen hair (n=11, 38%) with no catagen respectively, as shown in Figure 8.8.



Figure 8.8 Represent in percentage in each stage of hair, comparison between tofacitinib and vehicle control. Tofacitinib treatment induce higher ratio of anagen hair.



Figure 8.9 Tofacitinib treatment induce higher ratio of anagen hair. (a, b) Images of H&E staining from tofacitinib-treated mice in different section under 10 x magnifications. (c, d) Images of H&E staining from DMSO-treated mice in different section under x10 magnification.

8.2.5 Tofacitinib treatment induce increase length of hair infundibulum but not interfollicular epidermis thickness

After the end of experiment (day 21), length of hair infundibulum was increased in topical tofacitinib-treated groups (fig 8.10) and was relatively increased in anagen compared to other hair stages (fig 8.11a). Interfollicular epidermis (IFE) thickness was relatively increased in topical DMSO treatment (fig 8.11b).



Figure 8.10 Thickness of IFE (red arrow) and Infundibulum length (black arrow) on H&E staining under x10 microscope. Scale bar: 100 μm.



Figure 8.11 (a) Relative different in length of indundibulum and (b) relative different of interfollicular epidermis thickness between tofacitinib- (n=7) and DMSO- (n=7) treated group. Observed from H&E staining histology section under x10 microscope.

8.2.6 Tofacitinib treatment induce increase in proliferation of vascular structure and decrease of inflammatory cell infiltration

At the end of experiment, Topical tofacitinib-treated group also resulted in lesser inflammatory cell infiltration mononuclear cell were mainly observed (fig 8.12a) and greater proliferation of vascular structure than DMSOtreated group (fig 8.12b).



Figure 8.12 (a) Inflammatory cell infiltration (yellow arrow) (b) vascular structure (red arrow) between tofacitinib- (n=7) and DMSO- (n=7) treated group. Observed from H&E staining histology section under x10 microscope.

Histologic Criteria	DMSO (7)	Tofacitinib (7)
Angiogenesis	Moderated found newly	Mostly found newly
	formed capillaries	formed capillaries
	116510	
	2000	
Inflammatory cells	Moderated found mononuclear	Mild inflammatory cells
150	inflammatory cells infiltration	infiltration in dermis but
1	in dermis	found in perivascular
The thickness of the	Found an increase	Not found an increased
inter follicular	interfollicular epidermis	interfollicular epidermis
epidermis (IFE)	thickness (mild to moderate)	thickness

Table 8.4 Comparison of histology between DMSO- (n=7) and tofacitinib-treated
(n=7) groups.

8.3 BMP4 and Noggin analysis

8.3.1 BMP4

In order to analysis of cell growth factor mRNA expression, this study performs RT-PCR procedure. In DMSO-treated group (n=5), the study has loss two appropriate samples for RT-PCR analysis due to failure to express internal control molecule (B2M) of the sample.

For independent sample between tofacitinib-treated and DMSOtreated mice, this study used non-parametric Mann-Whiney U method to analyze statistical data. Interestingly, against to the study hypothesis, mRNA expression of BMP4 was significantly higher in tofacitinib-treated group (8.29, n=7) than DMSOtreated group (3.60, n=6), P=0.042, (fig 8.13).

Table 8.5	Represent the mean of BMP4 mRNA expression evaluated from RT-PCR.
	Data obtained from Mann-Whitney U test. $P < 0.05$

Sample	n	Mean	P-value
Tofacitinib-treated	7	8.29	0.042
DMSO-treated	5	3.60	



Figure 8.13 Result form qRT-PCR data show relative BMP4 mRNA expression. *P < 0.05

8.3.2 Noggin

In tofacitinib-treated group, the study has loss one appropriate sample for noggin mRNA analysis due to the low level of mRNA. On the other hand, In DMSO- treated group (n=5), the study has loss two appropriate samples for RT-PCR analysis due to failure to express internal control molecule (B2M) of the sample

Correspond to the hypothesis, non-parametric Mann-Whtiney U method shows significantly upregulation of noggin mRNA in tofacitinib-treated group (mean=8, n=6) greater than DMSO-treated group (mean=3.6, n=5), P=0.028, (fig 8.14).

Sample	n	Mean	P-value
Tofacitinib-treated	6	8.00	0.028
DMSO-treated	5	3.60	







CHAPTER 9 DISSCUSSION

Hair loss disorders are still highly concerning problem among worldwide population. Many are cause by failure to entry the anagen phase and arrested in telogen phase including non-scarring alopecia. Androgenic alopecia (AGA) is one of the non-scarring alopecia which characterized by pattern of miniaturization hair loss can be found with high prevalence rate since fourth decade of life causing effect on quality of life, stressfulness, low self-esteem [40, 86]. It has believed to be result from genetically process [28], androgen stimulated [54], shortening of duration of anagen and premature entry into catagen by decrease anagen maintaining factors [97]. Currently, U.S. FDA has approved two standard treatments for AGA which is oral finasteride and topical solution of minoxidil but clinical success rate is still limited with problems on adverse event leading to drop out of patients. 2% topical tofacitinib was used in the study due to widely used of this concentration in many clinical trials of dermatological studies. This concentration has been shown efficacy in treatment of many dermatological diseases such as atopic dermatitis and psoriasis without serious adverse event [11, 93]. This study conducted the experiment to examine the efficacy of topical tofacitinib for promoting hair growth in mice in terms of clinical presentation and histopathology. Furthermore, this study has demonstrated impact of the drug on BMP4 and noggin, the important molecules involved in onset of growth phase in hair cycle. This study also aimed to suggest a new possible mechanism of tofacitinib in treatment of hair loss disorder.

The experiment was performed in mice tissue aged 8 weeks second hair cycle occurred [99]. Our experimental method, shaved C57BL/6 wild type male mice, could be represent model of non-scaring alopecia including alopecia areata which results from prolonging of telogen phase [3, 90] and androgenetic alopecia which results from inability to reenter the anagen phase [41, 90]. The author has hypothesized that if topical tofacitinib treatment resulted in premature onset of anagen it might solve the problem of many diseases in non-scaring alopecia. All mice tissues have been in early phase of telogen when the experiment was started [82]. After

treatment with topical tofacitinib and DMSO once daily for 21 consecutive days, topical tofacitinb-treated mice show higher in ratio of hair regrowth which almost full area of the dorsal back while DMSO-treated group observed just partial hair regrowth area. Interestingly, the rate of hair regrowth observed from Dino-Lite microscope was acceralated in tofacitinib-treated mice greater than vehicle control group. Moreover, the histopathological data show that topical tofacitinib-treated group has shown significantly increase in number of hair follicle compare to vehicle control group. According to previous studied, normally mice in this period of time at the end of experiment, without any intervention, will represent hair in late telogen phase but not anagen [82]. Interestingly, the result has shown that topical tofacitinib-treated mice represent higher percentage of anagen hair while telogen is still commonly observed in DMSO-treated group indicated that topical tofacitinib induced premature onset of anagen in mice model. Topical tofacitinib treatment also show increase in length of infundibulum greater than DMSO treatment which marked observe in anagen hair indicated the entry of growth phase in hair cycle. Correspond with previous study, this study also observed the proliferation of vascular structure, without telangiectasia observed from clinical apperance, in topical tofacinib-treated group which is another evidence supporting that topical tofacitinib induce expression of VEGF [75]. After treated with topical DMSO, dorsal skin of mice samples have shown erythematous scaly patches which indicated the irritative skin side effect of DMSO. Correspond to histopathological result, DMSO-treated group also show the increase of inflammatory cell infiltration and interfollicular epidermis thickness, revealed a process of skin inflammation which correspond to Wright, E.T. et al. [128] studied. Interestingly, 2% topical solution of tofacitinib, which dissolved in DMSO as vehicle-treated mice showed normal skin presentation during entire of the experiment with lesser inflammatory cell infiltration and without increase of interfollicular epidermal thickness. According to our observation, this study suggest another evidence that topical application of JAK-STAT inhibitor can reduce inflammation process, eventhrough counter inflammatory effect of DMSO, in mice skin model which may benefit in treatment of inflammatory hair loss disorder include alopecia areata and may reduce hair follicle micro-inflammation which played a role in pathogenesis of

androgenetic alopecia [72].

Many previous studies have reported that tofacitinib can promote hair growth which involved in multifactorial mechanism. Tofacitinib was believed to promote hair regrowth in patient with alopecia areata by inhibition of an interferon (IFN) and cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) function [51, 129]. Futhermore, tofacitinib was show to upregulated many molecule that initiate onset of anagen including LEF1, a key regulators of the wingless (Wnt) signaling pathway, and sonic hedgehog (Shh) [41] which is known to be the central pathway for anagen initiation [20, 126]. Sivan Harel *et al.* also show that topical tofacitinib resulted in activation of hair follicle pregenitor cells by presence of Edu⁺ (proliferating) cells within the hair germ (Pcadherin⁺) compartment [41]. Moreover they investigate the relationship of JAK-STAT pathway and hair cycle. Immunofluorescence study has shown that activated (phosphorylated) Stat3 is highly express in dermal papilla during catagen and telogen but repress in anagen phase [41]. Sivan Harel *et al.* next investigate genes which upregulated by tofacitinib treatment and the result shown that TGF- β pathway, BMP pathway, and NOTCH pathway were upregulated by tofacitinib.

According to previous study, topical tofacitinib-treated mice resulted in stimulation of hair growth, induction of anagen phase, and promote angiogenesis [75]. In finding a new possible mechanism by which topical tofacitinib regulated molcules involved in onset of anagen, we analyzed the expression of two growth factors. Noggin which is known to be stimulating factor [13] and BMP4 which is known to be inhibitory factor [12] of anagen entry. To our surprise, these two molecular factors were both significantly upregulated by topical tofacitinib. Our experiment demonstrated that topical application of tofacitinib show significantly upregulated expression of noggin, the molecule which initiate onset of anagen [12], compared to DMSO in mice model. Noggin is crosstalk to many molecules which upregulated from tofacitinib treatment. Epithelial Shh maintain dermal papilla function via noggin to drive hair follicle morphogenesis [126], here we suggest that topical tofacitinib might upregulate expression of noggin and resulted in upregulate expression of Shh. Furthermore, previous study has described that noggin treatment improved ischemic brain tissue by increase level of VEGF in mice gila cell [114]. Correspond to our previous study [75], we suggest that topical tofacitinib treatment might prior induced noggin expression which subsequence into induction of VEGF and result in proliferation of vascular structure in mice skin and hair follicle.

On the other hand, the onset of anagen occur from downregulation and inhibitory effect of BMP4 [13]. BMP4 is also crosstalk with other important molecules in hair follicle including Wnt/β-catenin pathway [66]. In initiation of anagen, β -catenin activity is activated by Wnt signal and suppressed by BMP4 [66]. Correspond to Sivan Harel et al. studies which demonstrated upregulation of BMP6, which is known to function in hair follicle growth and development, by tofacitinib. This study also found that topical application of tofacitinib also results in significantly upregulated expression of BMP4 which is known to function as inhibitory molecule in onset of anagen. To explain how tofacitnib results in onset of anagen and roburst of hair regrowth in this condition which BMP4 was upregulated. Zimmerman, L.B. et al explained that noggin is a potent inhibitor of BMP4 and act as an antagonized molecule with high affinity to BMP2/BMP4 and low affinity to BMP7 [134]. On the other hand, to explain how BMP6 still support hair follicle growth in this condition which noggin was upregulated. Song K et al. demonstrated the experiment which shown that BMP6 was resistance to noggin inhibition and noggin was fail to play a role as negative feedback regulator of BMP6 [115]. This study suggest that topical tofacitinib upregulate expression of noggin might overided and antgonized the effect of BMP4 but not BMP6 subsequence in hair growth.

CHAPTER 10 CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

10.1 Conclusion

Inhibition of JAK-STAT pathway by tofacitinib has promise a new hope in treatment of many diseases. Many ongoing clinical trials are showing efficacy of this drug in treatment of atopic dermatitis [10], vitiligo [23, 69], psoriasis [1, 38, 63], alopecia areata [56, 129]. Topical tofacitinib promote entry of anagen phase, hair regrowth compared to minoxidil, DMSO as vehicle control seen from clinical and histopathology results [75]. This study try to investigate new possible molecular effect of tofacitinib for promoting hair growth and more evidence which indicated the growth phase in clinical and histopathology. For the first time, we demonstrate that tofacitinib might initiate onset of anagen by stimulate expression of noggin which overide effect of BMP4 (fig 10.1). On the other hand, upregulation of noggin might subsequence in upregulation of Shh and increase level of VEGF which promote anagen entry (fig 10.1). This study could be another step to explain the whole molecular mechanism of tofacitinib for promoting hair growth.





10.2 Recommendation

10.2.1 This study does not perform noggin and BMP4 proteins concentration analysis. In order to confirm the impact of tofacitinib on interested target molecules, the author suggested quantitative measurement of noggin and BMP4 proteins by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA).

10.2.2 This study has performed just short-term treatment duration of topical tofacitinib. Long-term efficacy and safety of topical tofacitinib for treatment of hair loss disorder need to be provided.

10.2.3 Due to irritative side effect of DMSO, vehicle agent in this study, other solvents may include in further studies to reduce irritative skin side effect.

10.2.4 The author suggest complete panal of analysis all molecules involved in regulation of hair cycle.

10.2.5 The author suggest dose dependent experiment by using other dose of topical tofacitinib for example 1% or 3% of topical tofacitinib in evaluation of clinical outcome, molecular effect and adverse effect in mice.

10.2.6 The author suggest time dependent experiment by using sequencetial biopsy of mice tissue on day 7, 14 and 21 for evaluation of histopathology and trend of molecular effect on BMP4 and noggin.

10.2.7 The author suggest more intervention of futher study by inject inhibitor of BMP4 and noggin on mice to evaluate whether tofacitinib can still result in up-regulation of our interested molecules in condition which mice were contain with BMP4 and noggin inhibitor.

10.2.8 The author suggest further clinical trial on human.

REFERENCES

1. Abe M, Nishigori C, Torii H, Ihn H, Ito K, Nagaoka M, et al. Tofacitinib for the treatment of moderate to severe chronic plaque psoriasis in Japanese patients: Subgroup analyses from a randomized, placebo-controlled phase 3 trial. J Dermatol. 2017;44(11):1228-37.

2. Ali IH, Brazil DP. Bone morphogenetic proteins and their antagonists: current and emerging clinical uses. Br J Pharmacol. 2014;171(15):3620-32.

3. Alkhalifah A, Alsantali A, Wang E, McElwee K, Shapiro J. Alopecia areata update Part I. Clinical picture, histopathology, and pathogenesis2010. 177-88, quiz 89 p.

4. Alonso L, Fuchs E. The hair cycle. J Cell Sci. 2006;119(Pt 3):391-3.

5. Amano W, Nakajima S, Kunugi H, Numata Y, Kitoh A, Egawa G, et al. The Janus kinase inhibitor JTE-052 improves skin barrier function through suppressing signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 signaling. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2015;136(3):667-77.e7.

6. Ambler CA, Watt FM. Expression of Notch pathway genes in mammalian epidermis and modulation by beta-catenin. Dev Dyn. 2007;236(6):1595-601.

7. Bachelez H, van de Kerkhof PC, Strohal R, Kubanov A, Valenzuela F, Lee JH, et al. Tofacitinib versus etanercept or placebo in moderate-to-severe chronic plaque psoriasis: a phase 3 randomised non-inferiority trial. Lancet. 2015;386(9993):552-61.

8. Bao L, Zhang H, Chan LS. The involvement of the JAK-STAT signaling pathway in chronic inflammatory skin disease atopic dermatitis. Jakstat. 2013;2(3):e24137.

9. Bienova M, Kucerova R, Fiuraskova M, Hajduch M, Kolar Z. Androgenetic alopecia and current methods of treatment. Acta Dermatovenerol Alp Pannonica Adriat. 2005;14(1):5-8.

10. Bissonnette R, Papp KA, Poulin Y, Gooderham M, Raman M, Mallbris L, et al. Topical tofacitinib for atopic dermatitis: a phase IIa randomized trial. Br J Dermatol. 2016;175(5):902-11.

11. Bissonnette R, Papp KA, Poulin Y, Gooderham M, Raman M, Mallbris L, et al. Topical tofacitinib for atopic dermatitis: a phase IIa randomized trial. British Journal of Dermatology. 2016(5):902.

12. Botchkarev VA. Bone morphogenetic proteins and their antagonists in skin and hair follicle biology. J Invest Dermatol. 2003;120(1):36-47.

13. Botchkarev VA, Botchkareva NV, Nakamura M, Huber O, Funa K, Lauster R, et al. Noggin is required for induction of the hair follicle growth phase in postnatal skin. Faseb j. 2001;15(12):2205-14.

14. Botchkarev VA, Paus R. Molecular biology of hair morphogenesis: development and cycling. J Exp Zool B Mol Dev Evol. 2003;298(1):164-80.

15. Buhl AE. Minoxidil's action in hair follicles. J Invest Dermatol. 1991;96(5):73s-4s.

16. Burmester GR, Blanco R, Charles-Schoeman C, Wollenhaupt J, Zerbini C, Benda B, et al. Tofacitinib (CP-690,550) in combination with methotrexate in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis with an inadequate response to tumour necrosis factor inhibitors: a randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2013;381(9865):451-60.

17. Celeste AJ, Iannazzi JA, Taylor RC, Hewick RM, Rosen V, Wang EA, et al. Identification of transforming growth factor beta family members present in boneinductive protein purified from bovine bone. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1990;87(24):9843-7.

18. Chase HB, Rauch R, Smith VW. Critical stages of hair development and pigmentation in the mouse. Physiol Zool. 1951;24(1):1-8.

19. Chen D, Zhao M, Mundy GR. Bone morphogenetic proteins. Growth Factors. 2004;22(4):233-41.

20. Choi YS, Zhang Y, Xu M, Yang Y, Ito M, Peng T, et al. Distinct functions for Wnt/β-catenin in hair follicle stem cell proliferation and survival and interfollicular epidermal homeostasis. Cell Stem Cell. 2013;13(6):720-33.

21. Cohen S, Fleischmann R. Kinase inhibitors: a new approach to rheumatoid arthritis treatment. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2010;22(3):330-5.

22. Cotsarelis G, Sun TT, Lavker RM. Label-retaining cells reside in the bulge area of pilosebaceous unit: implications for follicular stem cells, hair cycle, and skin carcinogenesis. Cell. 1990;61(7):1329-37.

23. Craiglow BG, King BA. Tofacitinib Citrate for the Treatment of Vitiligo: A Pathogenesis-Directed Therapy. JAMA Dermatol. 2015;151(10):1110-2.

24. Damsky W, King BA. JAK inhibitors in dermatology: The promise of a new drug class. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2017;76(4):736-44.

25. Darvin P, Joung YH, Yang YM. JAK2-STAT5B pathway and osteoblast differentiation. Jakstat. 2013;2(4).

26. De Weert J, Kint A, Geerts ML. Morphological changes in the proximal area of the rat's hair follicle during early catagen. An electron-microscopic study. Arch Dermatol Res. 1982;272(1-2):79-92.

27. Dlugosz A. The Hedgehog and the hair follicle: a growing relationship. J Clin Invest. 1999;104(7):851-3.

28. Ellis JA, Stebbing M, Harrap SB. Genetic analysis of male pattern baldness and the 5alpha-reductase genes. J Invest Dermatol. 1998;110(6):849-53.

29. Fleischmann R, Kremer J, Cush J, Schulze-Koops H, Connell CA, Bradley JD, et al. Placebo-controlled trial of tofacitinib monotherapy in rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. 2012;367(6):495-507.

30. Foitzik K, Paus R, Doetschman T, Dotto GP. The TGF-beta2 isoform is both a required and sufficient inducer of murine hair follicle morphogenesis. Dev Biol. 1999;212(2):278-89.

31. Fuchs E, Merrill BJ, Jamora C, DasGupta R. At the roots of a never-ending cycle. Dev Cell. 2001;1(1):13-25.

32. Garza LA, Liu Y, Yang Z, Alagesan B, Lawson JA, Norberg SM, et al. Prostaglandin D2 inhibits hair growth and is elevated in bald scalp of men with androgenetic alopecia. Sci Transl Med. 2012;4(126):126ra34.

33. Gazzerro E, Gangji V, Canalis E. Bone morphogenetic proteins induce the expression of noggin, which limits their activity in cultured rat osteoblasts. J Clin Invest. 1998;102(12):2106-14.

34. Ghoreschi K, Jesson MI, Li X, Lee JL, Ghosh S, Alsup JW, et al. Modulation of innate and adaptive immune responses by tofacitinib (CP-690,550). J Immunol. 2011;186(7):4234-43.

35. Gonzales AJ, Bowman JW, Fici GJ, Zhang M, Mann DW, Mitton-Fry M. Oclacitinib (APOQUEL((R))) is a novel Janus kinase inhibitor with activity against cytokines involved in allergy. J Vet Pharmacol Ther. 2014;37(4):317-24.

36. Greco V, Chen T, Rendl M, Schober M, Pasolli HA, Stokes N, et al. A twostep mechanism for stem cell activation during hair regeneration. Cell Stem Cell. 2009;4(2):155-69.

37. Gupta AK, Carviel JL, Abramovits W. Efficacy of tofacitinib in treatment of alopecia universalis in two patients. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2016;30(8):13738.

38. Gupta AK, Cernea M, Lynde CW. Tofacitinib in the Treatment of Rheumatoid Arthritis and Chronic Plaque Psoriasis. Skin Therapy Lett. 2017;22(2):1-7.

39. Gupta AK, Charrette A. The efficacy and safety of 5alpha-reductase inhibitors in androgenetic alopecia: a network meta-analysis and benefit-risk assessment of finasteride and dutasteride. J Dermatolog Treat. 2014;25(2):156-61.

40. Hamilton JB. Patterned loss of hair in man; types and incidence. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 1951;53(3):708-28.

41. Harel S, Higgins CA, Cerise JE, Dai Z, Chen JC, Clynes R, et al. Pharmacologic inhibition of JAK-STAT signaling promotes hair growth. Sci Adv. 2015;1(9).

42. Harris JE, Rashighi M, Nguyen N, Jabbari A, Ulerio G, Clynes R, et al. Rapid skin repigmentation on oral ruxolitinib in a patient with coexistent vitiligo and alopecia areata (AA). J Am Acad Dermatol. 2016;74(2):370-1.

43. Hata A, Lagna G, Massague J, Hemmati-Brivanlou A. Smad6 inhibits BMP/Smad1 signaling by specifically competing with the Smad4 tumor suppressor. Genes Dev. 1998;12(2):186-97.

44. Hjertner O, Hjorth-Hansen H, Borset M, Seidel C, Waage A, Sundan A. Bone morphogenetic protein-4 inhibits proliferation and induces apoptosis of multiple myeloma cells. Blood. 2001;97(2):516-22.

45. Hodge JA, Kawabata TT, Krishnaswami S, Clark JD, Telliez JB, Dowty ME, et al. The mechanism of action of tofacitinib - an oral Janus kinase inhibitor for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2016;34(2):318-28.

46. Hsu YC, Li L, Fuchs E. Transit-amplifying cells orchestrate stem cell activity and tissue regeneration. Cell. 2014;157(4):935-49.

47. Inui S, Itami S. Molecular basis of androgenetic alopecia: From androgen to paracrine mediators through dermal papilla. J Dermatol Sci. 2011;61(1):1-6.

48. Ishitani T, Ninomiya-Tsuji J, Nagai S, Nishita M, Meneghini M, Barker N, et al. The TAK1-NLK-MAPK-related pathway antagonizes signalling between beta-catenin and transcription factor TCF. Nature. 1999;399(6738):798-802.

49. Izumi K, Mine K, Inoue Y, Teshima M, Ogawa S, Kai Y, et al. Reduced Tyk2 gene expression in beta-cells due to natural mutation determines susceptibility to virus-induced diabetes. Nat Commun. 2015;6:6748.

50. Jabbari A, Dai Z, Xing L, Cerise JE, Ramot Y, Berkun Y, et al. Reversal of Alopecia Areata Following Treatment With the JAK1/2 Inhibitor Baricitinib. EBioMedicine. 2015;2(4):351-5.

51. Jabbari A, Nguyen N, Cerise JE, Ulerio G, de Jong A, Clynes R, et al. Treatment of an alopecia areata patient with tofacitinib results in regrowth of hair and changes in serum and skin biomarkers. Exp Dermatol. 2016;25(8):642-3.

52. Jain VK, Kataria U, Dayal S. Study of diffuse alopecia in females. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2000;66(2):65-8.

53. Jaworsky C, Kligman AM, Murphy GF. Characterization of inflammatory infiltrates in male pattern alopecia: implications for pathogenesis. Br J Dermatol. 1992;127(3):239-46.

54. Kaufman KD. Androgen metabolism as it affects hair growth in androgenetic alopecia. Dermatol Clin. 1996;14(4):697-711.

55. Kaufman KD, Olsen EA, Whiting D, Savin R, DeVillez R, Bergfeld W, et al. Finasteride in the treatment of men with androgenetic alopecia. Finasteride Male Pattern Hair Loss Study Group. J Am Acad Dermatol. 1998;39(4 Pt 1):578-89.

56. Kennedy Crispin M, Ko JM, Craiglow BG, Li S, Shankar G, Urban JR, et al. Safety and efficacy of the JAK inhibitor tofacitinib citrate in patients with alopecia areata. JCI Insight.1(15).

57. Kishimoto J, Burgeson RE, Morgan BA. Wnt signaling maintains the hairinducing activity of the dermal papilla. Genes Dev. 2000;14(10):1181-5. 58. Kisseleva T, Bhattacharya S, Braunstein J, Schindler CW. Signaling through the JAK/STAT pathway, recent advances and future challenges. Gene. 2002;285(1-2):1-24.

59. Kligman AM. Pathologic dynamics of human hair loss. I. Telogen effuvium. Arch Dermatol. 1961;83:175-98.

60. Kligman AM. The human hair cycle. J Invest Dermatol. 1959;33:307-16.

61. Kozlowska U, Blume-Peytavi U, Kodelja V, Sommer C, Goerdt S, Majewski S, et al. Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in various compartments of the human hair follicle. Arch Dermatol Res. 1998;290(12):661-8.

62. Kratochwil K, Dull M, Farinas I, Galceran J, Grosschedl R. Lef1 expression is activated by BMP-4 and regulates inductive tissue interactions in tooth and hair development. Genes Dev. 1996;10(11):1382-94.

63. Kuo CM, Tung TH, Wang SH, Chi CC. Efficacy and safety of tofacitinib for moderate-to-severe plaque psoriasis: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2017.

64. Kyttaris VC. Kinase inhibitors: a new class of antirheumatic drugs. Drug Des Devel Ther. 2012;6:245-50.

65. Lachgar S, Charveron M, Gall Y, Bonafe JL. Minoxidil upregulates the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor in human hair dermal papilla cells. Br J Dermatol. 1998;138(3):407-11.

66. Lei MX, Chuong CM, Widelitz RB. Tuning Wnt signals for more or fewer hairs. J Invest Dermatol. 2013;133(1):7-9.

67. Levy LL, Urban J, King BA. Treatment of recalcitrant atopic dermatitis with the oral Janus kinase inhibitor tofacitinib citrate. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2015;73(3):395-9.

68. Li M, Marubayashi A, Nakaya Y, Fukui K, Arase S. Minoxidil-induced hair growth is mediated by adenosine in cultured dermal papilla cells: possible involvement of sulfonylurea receptor 2B as a target of minoxidil. J Invest Dermatol. 2001;117(6):1594-600.

69. Liu LY, Strassner JP, Refat MA, Harris JE, King BA. Repigmentation in vitiligo using the Janus kinase inhibitor tofacitinib may require concomitant light exposure. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2017;77(4):675-82.e1.

70. Lolli F, Pallotti F, Rossi A, Fortuna MC, Caro G, Lenzi A, et al. Androgenetic alopecia: a review. Endocrine. 2017;57(1):9-17.

71. Lundquist LM, Cole SW, Sikes ML. Efficacy and safety of tofacitinib for treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. World J Orthop. 2014;5(4):504-11.

72. Mahe YF, Michelet JF, Billoni N, Jarrousse F, Buan B, Commo S, et al. Androgenetic alopecia and microinflammation. Int J Dermatol. 2000;39(8):576-84.

73. Malkud S. Telogen Effluvium: A Review. J Clin Diagn Res. 2015;9(9):We01-3.

74. Massague J, Chen YG. Controlling TGF-beta signaling. Genes Dev. 2000;14(6):627-44.

75. Meephansan J, Thummakriengkrai J, Ponnikorn S, Yingmema W, Deenonpoe R, Suchonwanit P. Efficacy of topical tofacitinib in promoting hair growth in non-scarring alopecia: possible mechanism via VEGF induction. Arch Dermatol Res. 2017;309(9):729-38.

76. Mella JM, Perret MC, Manzotti M, Catalano HN, Guyatt G. Efficacy and safety of finasteride therapy for androgenetic alopecia: a systematic review. Arch Dermatol. 2010;146(10):1141-50.

77. Messenger AG, Rundegren J. Minoxidil: mechanisms of action on hair growth. Br J Dermatol. 2004;150(2):186-94.

78. Millar SE. Molecular mechanisms regulating hair follicle development. J Invest Dermatol. 2002;118(2):216-25.

79. Mills AA, Zheng B, Wang XJ, Vogel H, Roop DR, Bradley A. p63 is a p53 homologue required for limb and epidermal morphogenesis. Nature. 1999;398(6729):708-13.

80. Mishra A, Sullivan L, Caligiuri MA. Molecular pathways: interleukin-15 signaling in health and in cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20(8):2044-50.

81. Miyazono K, Kusanagi K, Inoue H. Divergence and convergence of TGFbeta/BMP signaling. J Cell Physiol. 2001;187(3):265-76.

82. Muller-Rover S, Handjiski B, van der Veen C, Eichmuller S, Foitzik K, McKay IA, et al. A Comprehensive Guide for the Accurate Classification of Murine Hair Follicles in Distinct Hair Cycle Stages. 2001:3.

83. Muller-Rover S, Handjiski B, van der Veen C, Eichmuller S, Foitzik K, McKay IA, et al. A comprehensive guide for the accurate classification of murine hair follicles in distinct hair cycle stages. J Invest Dermatol. 2001;117(1):3-15.

84. Murray PJ. The JAK-STAT signaling pathway: input and output integration. J Immunol. 2007;178(5):2623-9.

85. Mysore V. Finasteride and sexual side effects. Indian Dermatol Online J. 2012;3(1):62-5.

86. Norwood OT. Male pattern baldness: classification and incidence. South Med J. 1975;68(11):1359-65.

87. Nowak JA, Polak L, Pasolli HA, Fuchs E. Hair follicle stem cells are specified and function in early skin morphogenesis. Cell Stem Cell. 2008;3(1):33-43.

88. O'Shea JJ, Plenge R. JAK and STAT signaling molecules in immunoregulation and immune-mediated disease. Immunity. 2012;36(4):542-50.

89. Olsen EA. Female pattern hair loss. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2001;45(3
 Suppl):S70-80.

90. Orasan MS, Roman, II, Coneac A, Muresan A, Orasan RI. Hair loss and regeneration performed on animal models. Clujul Med. 2016;89(3):327-34.

91. Oshima H, Rochat A, Kedzia C, Kobayashi K, Barrandon Y. Morphogenesis and renewal of hair follicles from adult multipotent stem cells. Cell. 2001;104(2):233-45.

92. Otomo S. [Hair growth effect of minoxidil]. Nihon Yakurigaku Zasshi. 2002;119(3):167-74.

93. Papp KA, Krueger JG, Feldman SR, Langley RG, Thaci D, Torii H, et al. Tofacitinib, an oral Janus kinase inhibitor, for the treatment of chronic plaque psoriasis: Long-term efficacy and safety results from 2 randomized phase-III studies and 1 open-label long-term extension study. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2016;74(5):841-50.

94. Papp KA, Menter MA, Abe M, Elewski B, Feldman SR, Gottlieb AB, et al. Tofacitinib, an oral Janus kinase inhibitor, for the treatment of chronic plaque psoriasis: results from two randomized, placebo-controlled, phase III trials. Br J Dermatol. 2015;173(4):949-61.

95. Paus R, Cotsarelis G. The biology of hair follicles. N Engl J Med. 1999;341(7):491-7.

96. Paus R, Foitzik K, Welker P, Bulfone-Paus S, Eichmuller S. Transforming growth factor-beta receptor type I and type II expression during murine hair follicle development and cycling. J Invest Dermatol. 1997;109(4):518-26.

97. Paus R, Muller-Rover S, Botchkarev VA. Chronobiology of the hair follicle: hunting the "hair cycle clock". J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc. 1999;4(3):338-45.

98. Pierard-Franchimont C, Pierard GE. Teloptosis, a turning point in hair shedding biorhythms. Dermatology. 2001;203(2):115-7.

99. Plikus MV, Chuong CM. Complex hair cycle domain patterns and regenerative hair waves in living rodents. J Invest Dermatol. 2008;128(5):1071-80.

100. Plikus MV, Mayer J, de la Cruz D, Baker RE, Maini PK, Maxson R, et al. Cyclic dermal BMP signaling regulates stem cell activation during hair regeneration. Nature. 2008;451(7176):340-4.

101. Punwani N, Burn T, Scherle P, Flores R, Shi J, Collier P, et al. Downmodulation of key inflammatory cell markers with a topical Janus kinase 1/2 inhibitor. Br J Dermatol. 2015;173(4):989-97.

102. Rabbani P, Takeo M, Chou W, Myung P, Bosenberg M, Chin L, et al. Coordinated activation of Wnt in epithelial and melanocyte stem cells initiates pigmented hair regeneration. Cell. 2011;145(6):941-55.

103. Reddi AH. Role of morphogenetic proteins in skeletal tissue engineering and regeneration. Nat Biotechnol. 1998;16(3):247-52.

104. Rendl M, Lewis L, Fuchs E. Molecular Dissection of Mesenchymal–Epithelial Interactions in the Hair Follicle. PLoS Biol. 2005;3(11).

105. Richards JB, Yuan X, Geller F, Waterworth D, Bataille V, Glass D, et al. Male-pattern baldness susceptibility locus at 20p11. Nat Genet. 2008;40(11):1282-4.

106. Rigopoulos D, Stamatios G, Ioannides D. Primary scarring alopecias. Curr Probl Dermatol. 2015;47:76-86.

107. Rossi A, Cantisani C, Melis L, Iorio A, Scali E, Calvieri S. Minoxidil use in dermatology, side effects and recent patents. Recent Pat Inflamm Allergy Drug Discov. 2012;6(2):130-6.

108. Safavi KH, Muller SA, Suman VJ, Moshell AN, Melton LJ, 3rd. Incidence of alopecia areata in Olmsted County, Minnesota, 1975 through 1989. Mayo Clin Proc. 1995;70(7):628-33.

109. Sandborn WJ, Ghosh S, Panes J, Vranic I, Su C, Rousell S, et al. Tofacitinib, an oral Janus kinase inhibitor, in active ulcerative colitis. N Engl J Med. 2012;367(7):616-24.

110. Sankaran VG, Agrawal PB. Stimulating erythropoiesis in neonates. Am J Hematol. 2013;88(11):930-1.

111. Santos Z, Avci P, Hamblin MR. Drug discovery for alopecia: gone today, hair tomorrow. Expert Opin Drug Discov. 2015;10(3):269-92.

112. Schindler C, Levy DE, Decker T. JAK-STAT signaling: from interferons to cytokines. J Biol Chem. 2007;282(28):20059-63.

113. Shin HS, Won CH, Lee SH, Kwon OS, Kim KH, Eun HC. Efficacy of 5% minoxidil versus combined 5% minoxidil and 0.01% tretinoin for male pattern hair loss: a randomized, double-blind, comparative clinical trial. Am J Clin Dermatol. 2007;8(5):285-90.

114. Shin JA, Lim SM, Jeong SI, Kang JL, Park EM. Noggin improves ischemic brain tissue repair and promotes alternative activation of microglia in mice. Brain Behav Immun. 2014;40:143-54.

115. Song K, Krause C, Shi S, Patterson M, Suto R, Grgurevic L, et al. Identification of a key residue mediating bone morphogenetic protein (BMP)-6 resistance to noggin inhibition allows for engineered BMPs with superior agonist activity. J Biol Chem. 2010;285(16):12169-80.

116. Sosnova M, Bradl M, Forrester JV. CD34+ corneal stromal cells are bone marrow-derived and express hemopoietic stem cell markers. Stem Cells. 2005;23(4):507-15.

117. Stenn KS, Paus R. Controls of hair follicle cycling. Physiol Rev. 2001;81(1):449-94.

118. Straile WE, Chase HB, Arsenault C. Growth and differentiation of hair follicles between periods of activity and quiescence. J Exp Zool. 1961;148:205-21.

119. Strazzulla LC, Wang EHC, Avila L, Lo Sicco K, Brinster N, Christiano AM, et al. Alopecia areata: Disease characteristics, clinical evaluation, and new perspectives on pathogenesis. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2018;78(1):1-12.

120. van der Heijde D, Deodhar A, Wei JC, Drescher E, Fleishaker D, Hendrikx T, et al. Tofacitinib in patients with ankylosing spondylitis: a phase II, 16-week, randomised, placebo-controlled, dose-ranging study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2017.

121. van der Heijde D, Tanaka Y, Fleischmann R, Keystone E, Kremer J, Zerbini C, et al. Tofacitinib (CP-690,550) in patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving methotrexate: twelve-month data from a twenty-four-month phase III randomized radiographic study. Arthritis Rheum. 2013;65(3):559-70.

122. Van Mater D, Kolligs FT, Dlugosz AA, Fearon ER. Transient activation of beta -catenin signaling in cutaneous keratinocytes is sufficient to trigger the active growth phase of the hair cycle in mice. Genes Dev. 2003;17(10):1219-24.

123. Vesely MD, Imaeda S, King BA. Tofacitinib citrate for the treatment of refractory, severe chronic actinic dermatitis. JAAD Case Rep. 2017;3(1):4-6.

124. Watford WT, O'Shea JJ. Human tyk2 kinase deficiency: another primary immunodeficiency syndrome. Immunity. 2006;25(5):695-7.

125. Wilson C, Cotsarelis G, Wei ZG, Fryer E, Margolis-Fryer J, Ostead M, et al. Cells within the bulge region of mouse hair follicle transiently proliferate during early anagen: heterogeneity and functional differences of various hair cycles. Differentiation. 1994;55(2):127-36.

126. Woo WM, Zhen HH, Oro AE. Shh maintains dermal papilla identity and hair morphogenesis via a Noggin-Shh regulatory loop. Genes Dev. 2012;26(11):1235-46.

127. Wozney JM, Rosen V, Celeste AJ, Mitsock LM, Whitters MJ, Kriz RW, et al. Novel regulators of bone formation: molecular clones and activities. Science. 1988;242(4885):1528-34.

128. Wright ET, Winer LH. Topical application of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) to skin of guinea pigs. A histopathological study. J Invest Dermatol. 1966;46(4):409-14.

129. Xing L, Dai Z, Jabbari A, Cerise JE, Higgins CA, Gong W, et al. Alopecia areata is driven by cytotoxic T lymphocytes and is reversed by JAK inhibition. Nat Med. 2014;20(9):1043-9.

130. Xu J, Zhu D, Sonoda S, He S, Spee C, Ryan SJ, et al. Over-expression of BMP4 inhibits experimental choroidal neovascularization by modulating VEGF and MMP-9. Angiogenesis. 2012;15(2):213-27.

131. Yamaguchi K, Nagai S, Ninomiya-Tsuji J, Nishita M, Tamai K, Irie K, et al. XIAP, a cellular member of the inhibitor of apoptosis protein family, links the receptors to TAB1-TAK1 in the BMP signaling pathway. Embo j. 1999;18(1):179-87.

132. Yano K, Brown LF, Detmar M. Control of hair growth and follicle size by VEGF-mediated angiogenesis. J Clin Invest. 2001;107(4):409-17.

133. Zhou P, Byrne C, Jacobs J, Fuchs E. Lymphoid enhancer factor 1 directs hair follicle patterning and epithelial cell fate. Genes Dev. 1995;9(6):700-13.

134. Zimmerman LB, De Jesus-Escobar JM, Harland RM. The Spemann organizer signal noggin binds and inactivates bone morphogenetic protein 4. Cell. 1996;86(4):599-606.



APPENDICES

APPENDIX A CLINICAL PRESENTATION OF MICE



Tofacitinib-treated mice

APPENDIX B CLINICAL PRESENTATION OF MICE



Tofacitinib-treated mice

APPENDIX C

RAW DATA OF RT-PCR ANALYSIS

			Mean	Polativo
Target	Sample	Mean	Efficiency	Normalized
		Cq	Corrected	Normanzeu
			Cq	Expression
B2M	D01	20.38	20.38	
B2M	D02	21.66	21.66	
B2M	D03	22.46	22.46	
B2M	D04	23.16	23.16	
B2M	D05	23.55	23.55	
B2M	D06	26.77	26.77	
B2M	D07	22.56	22.56	
B2M	T01	25.05	25.05	
B2M	T02	24.33	24.33	
B2M	Т03	22.10	22.10	
B2M	T04	22.19	22.19	
B2M	T05	26.23	26.23	
B2M	T06	26.03	26.03	
B2M	T07	25.10	25.10	
BMP4	D01	33.11	33.11	<mark>0.47938</mark>
BMP4	D02	35.10	35.10	<mark>0.29250</mark>
BMP4	D03	36.04	36.04	<mark>0.26444</mark>
BMP4	D04			
BMP4	D05	36.31	36.31	<mark>0.46586</mark>
BMP4	D06			
BMP4	D07	35.43	35.43	<mark>0.43223</mark>
BMP4	T01	36.71	36.71	1.00000
BMP4	T02	35.59	35.59	1.31863

BMP4	T03	34.24	34.24	<mark>0.71399</mark>
BMP4	T04	34.97	34.97	<mark>0.45854</mark>
BMP4	T05	38.46	38.46	<mark>0.67354</mark>
BMP4	T06	39.28	39.28	<mark>0.33364</mark>
BMP4	T07	37.03	37.03	<mark>0.82832</mark>
NOG	D01	34.34	34.34	<mark>0.98904</mark>
NOG	D02	37.10	37.10	<mark>0.35407</mark>
NOG	D03	37.37	37.37	<mark>0.51035</mark>
NOG	D04	39.49	39.49	<mark>0.19026</mark>
NOG	D05	36.91	36.91	<mark>1.49109</mark>
NOG	D06			
NOG	D07	37.42	37.42	<mark>0.52861</mark>
NOG	T01	38.99	38.99	1.00000
NOG	T02	38.46	38.46	<mark>0.87579</mark>
NOG	T03	36.59	36.59	<mark>0.68042</mark>
NOG	T04	37.66	37.66	<mark>0.34513</mark>
NOG	T05	39.63	39.63	<mark>1.45425</mark>
NOG	T06	39.53	39.53	1.35863
NOG	T07	39.94	39.94	<mark>0.53366</mark>

BIOGRAPHY

Name	Mr. Thanet Pongcharoensuk
Date of Birth	May 24, 1988
Educational Attainment	Academic Year 2014: Doctor of Medicine
	(First-Class Honors), Srinakharinwirot
	University, Thailand
Work Position	Master of Science Student
Work Experiences	2014-2015: General Practice Internship,
	Chonpratarn Hospital

